

Centro de Política de la Competencia

Documento de Trabajo Serie Política de la Competencia y Regulación Número 64 / 2024

The new EU Foreign Subsidies Regulation

Luigi Gaetano Pezzotti Piccoli

Jean Monet Network EU-China: Comparative experiences and contributions to global governance in the fields of climate change, trade and competition





Documento de Trabajo Política de la Competencia y Regulación Número 64 / 2024

The new EU Foreign Subsidies Regulation

Luigi Gaetano Pezzotti Piccoli



El Real Instituto Universitario de Estudios Europeos de la Universidad CEU San Pablo, Centro Europeo de Excelencia Jean Monnet, es un centro de investigación especializado en la integración europea y otros aspectos de las relaciones internacionales.

Los Documentos de Trabajo dan a conocer los proyectos de investigación originales realizados por los investigadores asociados del Instituto Universitario en los ámbitos histórico-cultural, jurídico-político y socioeconómico de la Unión Europea.

Las opiniones y juicios de los autores no son necesariamente compartidos por el Real Instituto Universitario de Estudios Europeos.

Los documentos de trabajo están también disponibles en: www.idee.ceu.es

Serie $Política\ de\ la\ Competencia\ y\ Regulaci\'on$ Documentos de Trabajo del Real Instituto Universitario de Estudios Europeos

The new EU Foreign Subsidies Regulation

Cualquier forma de reproducción, distribución, comunicación pública o transformación de esta obra solo puede ser realizada con la autorización de sus titulares, salvo excepción prevista por la ley. Diríjase a CEDRO (Centro Español de Derechos Reprográficos, www.cedro.org) si necesita escanear algún fragmento de esta obra.

© 2024, Luigi Gaetano Pezzotti Piccoli © 2024, por Fundación Universitaria San Pablo CEU

CEU *Ediciones* Julián Romea 18, 28003 Madrid Teléfono: 91 514 05 73, fax: 91 514 04 30 Correo electrónico: ceuediciones@ceu.es www.ceuediciones.es

Real Instituto Universitario de Estudios Europeos Avda. del Valle 21, 28003 Madrid www.idee.ceu.es

ISBN: 978-84-19976-21-5 Depósito legal: M-9004-2024

Maquetación: Forletter S.A.

Table of Contents

1.	Introduction	7
2.	Market analysis	8
3.	Current measures and legal framework	9
4.	Legal gaps	10
5.	Comparison between the PPD and FSR	14
6.	The rationale for EU action	15
7.	FSR and EU State aid law	15
8.	Definition and scope of foreign subsidies	17
	8.1. Distortions in the Internal Market	18
	8.2. General thresholds	18
9.	The exclusive role of the European Commission	19
10.	Balancing test, commitments, and redressive measures	20
11.	The three screening tools	21
	11.1. The relationship between the three tools	21
	11.2. The general ex officio review tool	22
	11.3. Fines and periodic penalty payments	23
12.	Second tool: Concentrations	23
	12.1. Scope and definition of concentration	24
	12.2. Notifiable concentrations	24
	12.3. Notification obligation	25
13.	Procedure in concentrations	25
	13.1. Decisions	26
	13.2. Fines and periodic penalty payments on concentrations	26
14.	Third tool: Public Procurement Procedures	27
	14.1. Reasons behind the third tool	27
	14.2. Scope and definition of public procurement procedures	27
	14.3. Prior notification of foreign financial contributions	28
15.	Procedure in public procurement procedures	29
16.	The exclusion of EU funding	30
17.	Communication of information and third country dialogue	30
18.	Implementing and delegated acts	31
19.	Conclusions	32
20.	Bibliography	33

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Definition			
BRI	Belt and Road Initiative			
BRIC	Brazil, Russia, India and China			
CDP	Cassa Depositi e Prestiti			
CJEU	Court of Justice of the European Union			
COSCO	China Ocean Shipping Company			
DSB	Dispute Settlement Body			
EEC	European Economic Community			
EC	European Commission			
EUMR	European Union Merger Regulation			
EMRC	European Merger Regulation Control			
EUR	Euro			
EU	European Union			
FDI	Foreign Direct Investment			
FR	Financial Regulation			
FSR	Foreign Subsidies Regulation			
FTAs	Free Trade Agreements			
GATS	General Agreement on Trade in Services			
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade			
GDP	Gross Domestic Product			
IPI	International Procurement Instrument			
M&A	Mergers and Acquisitions			
MNE	Multinational Enterprise			
PPD	Public Procurement Directive			
PPP	Public Procurement Procedure			
PTAs	Preferential Trade Agreements			
RPASI	Regulation on Protection Against Subsidized Imports			
SCM	Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures			
SEM	Single European Market			
SOE	State-Owned Enterprise			
TEC	Treaty Establishing the European Community			
TEU	Treaty on European Union			
TFEU	Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union			
USA	United States of America			
WTO	World Trade Organization			

1. Introduction

In 1957, six European States strongly believed that the establishment of a Common Market within the continent could provide them with a new source of economic growth¹. Accordingly, within the Treaty of Rome (TEC), these States agreed to create a European Economic Community (EEC), tasked with constantly ensuring the wellfunctioning of this newly established level playing field². Europe has been accusing for a long time that "the EU should not be a naïve open economy," pointing out that current demands require the inclusion of a new block in European competition law3. The Covid crisis has exposed several areas where Europe must enhance its resilience to prevent and withstand future shocks. While remaining committed to open and fair trade, Europe must prioritize reducing its dependence and strengthening the security of its supply. To achieve this, Europe must focus on enhancing its strategic autonomy, economic security, and potential for job creation. To do so, EU institutions have realized that recently foreign subsidies have had a distorting impact, creating an uneven playing field for companies that compete in the EU internal market⁴. Unfortunately, there is no database that clearly exposes these concerns and can be consulted, such as the behavior of State aid. However, the number of incidents where foreign subsidies have facilitated M&A between undertakings, participation in public procurement procedures, or influenced any other market behavior is increasing⁵. The EU is concerned about the continuous entry of non-EU State-owned enterprises (SOEs) into its internal market, highlighting the detriment that this causes to competitors⁶. While EU competitors that receive financial aid from an EU Member State are subject to scrutiny under EU State aid rules, these rules do not have the scope to address cases of aid from non-EU States. The same applies to EU procurement law, where it is true that under EU procurement law a tender can be rejected if it is abnormally low. However, this is only part of an overall consideration and requires proof that the third-state subsidy alone made such a low bid possible7. An increasing number of non-EU companies benefit from the regulatory and financial support they receive from third countries, as they are undetectable and not enforceable according to existing EU rules. The forms in which foreign subsidies are presented are diverse, ranging from zero-interest loans, unlimited state guarantees, zero-tax agreements, tax breaks, or direct state funding8. It is important to remember that, except for exceptions, all these behaviors would be problematic if the benefactor were a Member State. This inequality of conditions has not taken long to raise criticism in Europe. Against this background, European companies and governments have complained about foreign subsidies in the context of merger investigations. In 2019, the French and German governments published a Joint Manifesto urging the Commission to consider foreign subsidies when assessing mergers. According to the Franco-German Manifesto, "there is no regulatory global level playing field. And there won't be one any time soon. This puts European companies at a massive disadvantage. When some countries heavily subsidize their own companies, how can companies operating mainly in Europe compete fairly?"9. In the beginning, a Dutch government proposal to the EU, highlighted the need to scrutinize economic operators in the internal market who behave differently from their peers under irregular market conditions¹⁰. Secondly, in February 2017, the three Economy

¹ The six countries were Belgium, France, the German Federal Republic, Italy, Luxembourg and the Netherlands. Establishing the European Economic Community 1957, Preamble.

² Treaty Establishing the European Economic Community (TEC) 1957, Article 2.

³ Hornkohl 2022, p. 2.

⁴ Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021, pag. 3.

Data on foreign subsidies is not yet available on the Competition Policy website. If we select, for instance, Merger in the Policy Area, Regulation (EU) 2022/2560 is not available as Decision Type, since it is not yet applicable. See https://ec.europa. EU/competition/elojade/isef/index.cfm? clear=1&policy_area_id=1%2C2%2C3; last visited on 16 May 2023.

⁶ Hornkohl 2022, p. 2.

⁷ Directive 2014/24UE, art. 49.

⁸ Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021, pag.3.

⁹ Communication of the Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances and Bundesministerium der Finanzen to the European Commission 2019, pag. 3.

¹⁰ See Non-paper - Strengthening the level playing field on the internal market, available at https://www.permanentrepresentations.nl/documents/publications/2019/12/09/non-paper-on-level- playing-field.

Ministers of Germany, France, and Italy, expressed their concern about the lack of reciprocity via a letter sent to the Commission¹¹. In February 2020, the European Parliament stated: "invites the Commission to look at the recent proposal of the Dutch Government and investigate the option to add a pillar to EU competition law that gives the Commission appropriate investigative tools in cases where a company is deemed to have engaged in distortionary behavior due to government subsidies or to have made excessive profits based on a dominant market position in its home country (e.g., by introducing state-aid checks on companies from third countries in EU public procurement rules)"¹². This dissertation precisely addresses the *ex-novo* creation of a new pillar that European Law requires to safeguard its internal market. The European Commission adopted a White Paper on foreign subsidies on June 17, 2020, in response to this worry, sparking a public discussion and putting up various remedies. The White Paper proposes several legal solutions and legal tools called "Modules", divided in:

- 1. The EU internal market generally (module 1);
- 2. Acquisitions of EU companies (module 2);
- 3. Public procurement procedures (module 3);

Under this proposal, foreign subsidies would be subject to action if they provide benefits to an undertaking established in the EU or an undertaking that is "active" in the EU, such as when it seeks to acquire a controlling interest in an EU company. This proposal paves the way for the new Regulation on foreign subsidies, which emulates the models outlined in the White Paper across seven chapters. The White Paper was followed by a Draft Regulation in May 2021. EU legislators reached a political agreement on June 30, 2022, and the final Regulation was released on 14 December 2022. The FSR introduces significant changes to regulate foreign subsidies at the EU level. It consists of seven chapters covering general provisions, subsidy review tools, procedures, remedies, and the relationship with other instruments and policies. The FSR combines elements of EU State aid, trade, and competition law, which poses challenges for interpretation due to the different regulatory models used.

2. Market analysis

Since it was founded, the EU has gradually evolved the protection of the SEM, the main stage of trade where principles such as free competition are being safeguarded through an *ad hoc* policy. In international trade, the European market is not the only scenario, but it is the most quoted, since 2020 Europe is the largest location of foreign direct investment (hereinafter, "FDI") stocks in the world¹³. Undoubtedly, FDI has been one of the factors that has rebounded more after the crisis of COVID-19, in 2021 it has registered an increase of 52% compared to 2020, reaching the quota of 1.5 trillion EUR¹⁴. Within this picture, the EU has received €117 billion of inward FDI alone, consolidating as the main destination for global direct investment.

Generally, FDI stocks held in the rest of the world by investors resident in the EU amounted to EUR 8.750 billion at the end of 2018. Meanwhile, FDI stocks held by third-country investors in the EU amounted to EUR 7.197 billion at the end of 2018¹⁵. All due not only to favorable economic conditions but thanks to active plans carried out by EU bodies and institutions to facilitate the arrival and settlement of investors, mainly financial ones, creating an ideal climate for the development of their businesses and investments. In consequence, it can be appreciated that openness towards trade and investment is one of the major sectors that boost Europe's economy, representing

¹¹ See Letter to Commissioner Malmström, available at https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/S-T/schreiben-de-fr-it-an-malmstroem.pdf? blob=publicationFile&v=4

¹² See the European Parliament annual report on competition policy 2019, available at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/A-9-2020-0022 EN.pdf

¹³ Eurostat, World Direct Investment Pattern 2020.

¹⁴ Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council. Second Annual Report on the screening of foreign direct investments into the Union 2022.

¹⁵ European Commission 2020, Investment, available at https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/help-exporters-and-importers/accessing-markets/investment_en

35% of its GDP, with 35 million European jobs linked to it¹⁶. However, this liberality of the EU shows an existing degree of dependence or control by foreign actors, with 3% of European companies owned or controlled by non-EU investors, proportionally 35% of total assets, and around 16 million Jobs¹⁷. This market analysis also points out that most of the dominant foreign investors are from third countries with developed economies, such as the USA which, in 2020, ranked first in the EU's inward investment flows, both inward and outward¹⁸. Nowadays most FDI is attributed to Eastern countries, such as China, South Korea, Singapore, or the UAE. This is due to the rise of large emerging economies, including the block of BRIC countries (Brazil, Russia, India, and China), which have driven the dynamics of international trade relations towards their direction, interceding in the duopoly of the EU and USA. However, this shall not be taken as a long-term reference, as the composition of FDI securities and the scale of larger recipients are always subject to the volatility of money and capital markets.

The post-pandemic crisis recovery also points to an increase in the number of acquisitions and Greenfield Investments in the EU by +32% and +12%, respectively, compared to 2020, with an average rise of over 2.100 acquisitions and 3.200 greenfield investments per year in the past five years¹⁹. These data indicate a high level of openness to FDI attracting great opportunities for the European economy but also entails many risks, including foreign subsidies that need to be controlled to avoid undermining competitiveness and level playing field in the EU market²⁰. To comprehend the rationale behind the establishment of a FSR by the EU, it is useful to briefly look back at the historical context and the existing legal void that impedes the EU from fully fostering a free market competition.

3. Current measures and legal framework

International trade rules are first based on the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT 1947), this agreement sought to remove discriminatory barriers to trade, such as tariffs and quantitative restrictions. The Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM) complements and expands upon the provisions of the GATT by establishing rules and disciplines for the use of subsidies by member countries. The SCM sets out two possible categories of subsidies. The first category is "prohibited" subsidies, where export subsidies or local content subsidies are designed to directly impact trade and are therefore more likely to have adverse effects on the interests of other Members²¹. On the other hand, "actionable" subsidies are investigated by the WTO's Dispute Settlement Body (DSB) when they may produce three types of adverse effects: injury, serious prejudice, and nullification of the benefits²². Lastly, the SCM establishes certain substantive requirements that must be met to impose a countervailing measure, including both substantive and procedural rules, with the purpose of managing the relations between the agreement's members in the best possible way²³. Drawing the current legal framework, WTO rules on the EU level are backed by Regulation 2016/1037 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2016 on protection against subsidized imports from countries not members of the European Union, (hereinafter "RPASI"). However, to a certain extent is the WTO which imposes restrictions on the powers of the EU. The feasibility of the FSR depends on whether foreign subsidies covered by the FSR are also covered by the SCM Agreement²⁴. If so, Art. 32.1 SCM Agreement can prevent such a regime or limit its range to maneuver: "No specific action against a subsidy of another Member can be taken except in accordance

¹⁶ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, p.4.

¹⁷ Ibid., p.6.

¹⁸ Eurostat, Foreign Direct Investment Flows 2022.

¹⁹ Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council. Second Annual Report on the screening of foreign direct investments into the Union 2022, p. 2.

²⁰ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, page 6.

 $^{21 \}qquad \hbox{Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures 1994, part 2}.$

²² Ibid., part 3.

²³ Ibid., part 5.

²⁴ Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM) 1994, Art. 1.

with the provisions of GATT 1994, as interpreted by this Agreement". It is crucial to understand the relationship between the FSR and the SCM because the FSR itself, in Article 44.9, stipulates an exception to the application of the regulation. This exception applies when Article 32.1 of the SCM is applicable, stating that "this Regulation shall not prevent the Union from exercising its rights or fulfilling its obligations under international agreements". In this sense, the FSR contains provisions that limit its scope of application and investigation in order to align with the EU's international obligations. The proposed regime may only be feasible under the WTO's legal framework if it meets the exemption clause of Art. XX GATT or if it is proven to be outside the scope of the SCM Agreement²⁵. However, the WTO legal framework lacks effective remedies against foreign subsidies in services. On the other hand, FTAs signed by the EU often address subsidies and their legality, leading to a fragmented enforcement regime and uncertainty in M&A and public procurement procedures. However, if the focus is solely placed on the differences between the new FSR and the RPASI, understood as the singular European instrument against subsidies, it becomes apparent that the evaluation criteria for foreign subsidies differ noticeably. While the FSR encompasses all sectors of the economy that receive subsidies, the RPASI specifically focuses on the subsidization of goods. The RPASI relies on an investigation procedure to find subsidies, whereas the FSR gives the EC the ability to bar subsidized undertakings from taking part in M&A and public procurement procedures, targeting all subsidies, including non-actionable ones²⁶. Additionally, there are differences in how detrimental consequences of subsidies are assessed, with the RPASI demanding objective analysis and positive evidence whereas the FSR uses a set of indicators²⁷. Hence, following a thorough examination the FSR enters the international trade landscape without providing clear clarification on the evaluation standards and concepts not clearly explained by previous decision-making practices or case law²⁸.

4. Legal gaps

This chapter will analyze the legal gaps that existed prior to the implementation of the FSR and how it impacted the EU's ability to provide for a level playing field. It is useful to start by describing the identity of those third countries that grant foreign subsidies. After the Euro crisis, developed and developing countries have devoted part of their national budgets to the adoption of subsidy measures, which have grown exponentially in recent years²⁹. Subsidies are usually not casual but are part of elaborate market plans such as China's Made in China 2025, and the Belt and Road Initiative, which allows Chinese companies to undercut their rivals³⁰³¹. The China Development Bank provided \$12.6 billion in funds for Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) projects in 2016, and China has established the Silk Road Fund to invest in BRI ventures. Subsidies are usually granted for the control of strategic points, an example of which are the Mediterranean ports in Europe. Chinese SOEs have acquired stakes in eight EU ports, threatening the competitiveness of EU private port companies. China's flagship investment is the 35-year lease of the port of Piraeus from Greece by the China Ocean Shipping Company (COSCO), which is part of China's plans to establish the Land-Based Route Maritime Express, a network of rail connections from the port to the western Balkans and northern Europe. One of the frequently used tactics by China, as outlined in this subparagraph, is to establish ties with European companies through various means such as concentrations

Article XX of the GATT outlines the general exceptions that contracting parties can adopt or enforce without violating the agreement. These exceptions include measures to protect public morals, human, animal, or plant life or health, importations or exportations of gold or silver, compliance with non-inconsistent laws or regulations, products of prison labor, national treasures of artistic, historic, or archaeological value, conservation of exhaustible natural resources in conjunction with domestic production or consumption restrictions, obligations under approved intergovernmental commodity agreements, restrictions on exports of domestic materials during governmental stabilization plans, and measures to acquire or distribute products in general or local short supply. However, these measures should not discriminate between countries under the same conditions or act as disguised trade restrictions.

²⁶ Blažo 2021, p. 142.

²⁷ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 4.

²⁸ Blažo 2021, p. 142.

²⁹ Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021.

³⁰ Sire 2022, p.2.

³¹ The Bealt and Road Transport is a global infrastructure development economic plan of 2013, created to invest in more than 150 countries and international organizations. With a railway line, oil pipeline, gas pipeline, port, and power plant.

or public procurement procedures. This allows China to quickly gain access to European markets for its products and services, opening the path to Chinese services and products³². Historically these transactions have been possible thanks to the fact that they are being channeled through offshore financial centers (OFCs) or due to round tripping, notably, the 10.9% of foreign investors are controlling EU companies established in offshore financial centers³³. After this brief introduction, this chapter will explore the alignment and interdependencies of the new instrument with existing EU screening instruments, with a focus on merger and FDI control tools. Several EU and international instruments only address distortions caused by foreign distortions to a certain extent, but they cannot fully cover the regulatory gap.

The initial gap that will be analyzed is the EU Competition Rules in the M&A team, which in the FSR would be included in the chapter on concentrations³⁴. Prior to the FSR coming into effect and being implemented in the future, the EU only had Regulation (EU) 139/2004 (EUMR), which could lead to an analysis of subsidies to measure the strength of the merged entity and the obstacle to effective competition that this entailed³⁵. This was not designed to study either the existence or the effects of a foreign subsidy to merging undertaking, but to protect the above, along with other legitimate interests of Member States such as public security or the plurality of the media³⁶. Beyond requiring a regulation of foreign subsidies in the field of concentrations, European companies viewed the EUMR as excessively limiting when it came to mergers or acquisitions of control, as it could impede significant economic transactions, such as Siemens/Alstom, banned by the European Commission on 6 February 2019³⁷. In this case, while the proceedings were taking place, the two companies argued that the merger was necessary to preserve European competitiveness, mainly against China, by creating a "European champion"³⁸. One could argue that the EC is overly inflexible, but it demonstrated sensitivity in recognizing the invalidity of this argument, given that Siemens' property rights were owned by foreign investors³⁹. Something similar happened to the failed, due to COVID-19, proposed acquisition of Chantiers de l'Atlantique by Fincantieri, where they attempted to play the "European champion" card for the imminent Chinese competition⁴⁰. In this instance, the clarity is even more apparent, that the threat disguised the strategy of the market of the companies in order to avoid the EC, as the global cruise-ship industry is not China's strong suit; this knowledge is even more significant given the existence of a joint venture with Fincantieri in China which will introduce the firstever locally-built cruises to the market. Secondly, because most of the capital of Fincantieri is owned by Cassa Depositi e Prestiti (CDP) which is majority owned by the Italian State, although, since 2014, the State Grid Corporation of China has owned 35% of the CDP's share capital, granting it governance rights⁴¹. Therefore, the conclusion that can be drawn is that there is no point in challenging the existing rules which guarantee competitiveness in the internal market with the sole aim of promoting self-economic interest through mergers that could lead to a monopoly and abuse of a dominant position in an economic field. The European Union's case law provides detailed elaboration on the evolution of matters related to mergers, as demonstrated in RJB

See Casburi 2016: "The EU is a key destination for investment by Chine- se firms. According to official data from China's MOFCOM, 2,000 Chinese firms currently have establishments in the EU; these employ 47,000 people and amass a cumulative investment of USD 40,097 million, i.e. 4 out of every 10 USD invested in developed countries. Over the past two years, there have been marked trends in Chinese investment in Europe. A larger number of tran-sactions were carried out by privately-owned companies, with a greater proportion of purchases of minority inte- rests rather than acquisitions, and increased sector diver- sification, with more real estate, hotel and agri-business fir- ms in relative terms. Chinese investment in the EU reached an all-time high in 2014, at USD 20,170 million, indicating growth of 117% compared to 2013 according to the Esade China Europe database. Notable transactions include the purchase of 35% of the Italian bank Cassa Depositi e Prestiti (CDP) Reti by State Grid in the electricity sector; the acquisition of 80% of the Por-tuguese financial institution Caixa Xeral by the Fosun Group; the purchase of the Dutch-based agricultural conglomerate Nidera by the food group COFCO; and the automotive firm Dongfeng buying into the French enterprise Peugeot".

White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, p. 9.

³⁴ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, chapter 3.

³⁵ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, p. 40.

Jones & Davies 2014, p. 13. 36

³⁷ Sire 2022, p.2.

³⁸ Position Paper on National and European Champions in Merger Control 2019, p.2

Siemenes Shareholder Structure & Voting Rights Announcements 39

⁴⁰ McNelis 2019.

Cassa depositi e prestiti Spa (CDP) 2014.

Mining plc v Commission of the European Communities, where the Court of First Instance (CFI) noted that the EC did not analyze the alleged aid declared by the German administration on the financial strength of the merged entity⁴². The EC could solely employ the EUMR for this objective, as mentioned in Article 2.1. (a) where it is noted that "the structure of all affected markets and the actual or potential competition of undertakings located within or outside the Community"; therefore, this Article only involves the examination of the market position of the undertakings concerned, without any chance of including foreign subsidies granted to undertakings in the investigation. It can only be considered foreign subsidies in the light of art. 2.1(a) if a firm, alone and exclusively, thanks to subsidies increases its financial resources, and given its financial strength, decides to participate in a fierce competition to exclude competitors, known as the "deep pocket" predation⁴³. Although the real call for the creation of ad hoc regulation for foreign subsidies in the context of mergers can be seen in the STX/Aker Yards, case COMP/M.4956, in which a competitor claimed that STX had benefited from state subsidies in South Korea, which would enable it to undercut prices after the transaction and drive existing competitors out of the market. In short, European competitors were left unassisted, as they were required to bear too high a burden of proof and the results of those pseudo-investigations merely pointed out the need to have a dedicated tool for foreign subsidies, that sets a specific threshold and benchmarks for this type of subsidies⁴⁴.

The second gap concerns the instruments available in EU trade policy, namely the SCM Agreement and the FDI Screening Regulation. Starting with the SCM Agreement, a historic WTO agreement, Article 1 prohibits governments from granting subsidies. However, this agreement only covers subsidies for the importation of goods, leaving the trade of services, especially in the establishment of undertakings in the EU, uncovered⁴⁵. To understand this gap, it is important to note that Article 1 of the SCM Agreement only covers "financial contribution" given by governments "within the territory of a Member", which does not contemplate the idea of an intermediary actor, typical of transnational subsidies.

This is clearer in the *GFF* case, which involved the importation of glass fiber fabrics from China and Egypt, funded by Chinese banks for sale in the European market at lower prices. The EC believed these payments fell under EU Regulation (EU) 2016/1037 against subsidized imports, while China argued the funds were not attributable to the government due to the territoriality concept in the SCM Agreement. The EC contended that Egypt and China were responsible for recognizing and adopting foreign subsidies, broadening the notion of "government" beyond direct actions to those attributable to it. The discrepancy intensified regarding subsidy notification under the SCM Agreement's Article 25.2 if the beneficiary is in the same subsidizing WTO Member's territory.

In short, the German jurist Friedrich Karl Von Savigny would have said that China pursues the grammatical element of the Art norm. 1.1(a) of SCM, while without founded argumentation the EC pursues the teleological element without success. In short, the EC makes clear that the concept of subsidy is linked to a territory of the country where it is granted by the government and includes cases where national governments acknowledge and adopt foreign subsidies as their own. Having said that, it can be outlined that the breach occurring in the WTO system exited in the provisions of services and establishments. As there isn't even a proper anti-subsidy mechanism in the General Agreement on Trade in Services (hereinafter "GATS"), Art. XV of the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS) lacks a specific measure against subsidies⁴⁶. In this regard, the EU has designed the FSR, where to avoid any risk of overlap (*ne bis in idem*) with already existing instruments such as the anti-dumping Regulation or the anti-subsidy Regulation, the FSR will apply to undertakings "engaging in any economic activity" financed by foreign subsidies⁴⁷.

⁴² Rodrigues 2021, p. 207.

⁴³ Sire 2022, p. 2.

⁴⁴ Sire 2022, p. 9.

⁴⁵ Ibid., pp. 40-41.

⁴⁶ Blažo 2021, p. 138.

⁴⁷ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art 3.

The third instrument is the FDI Screening Regulation, an instrument that enables the EC to adopt restrictive measures when a FDI constitutes a danger to security and public order⁴⁸. This Regulation allows cooperation between Member States and the EC and provides a control mechanism for Member States to safeguard the national public interest, as stated in art. 4(2) Regulation (EU) 2019/452. Thus, the EC could not act unilaterally but rather shares the role of regulatory authority with the Member States, who will also need to provide explanations if they do not follow the decisions made by the EC⁴⁹. This Regulation sets a precedent in EU law, as a Regulation that could limit the free movement of capital as outlined in Art. 63 of the TFEU. This is paradoxical, as the EU aims to be the only territory in the world where there is control of public aid and subsidies to maintain a level playing field⁵⁰. Much debate has centered around whether such Regulation, which is merely an advance of the FSR, can be compatible with Union law since prior to the entry into force of the Regulation cases such as C-54/99, *Eglise de scientologi*e, had already called into question whether "to take measures which are justified on grounds of public policy or public security"⁵¹.

However, since these demands infringe the fundamental principles of the free flow of capital, they must be interpreted strictly, and their scope cannot be decided "unilaterally" by each Member State "without supervision by the Community institutions"⁵². Therefore "measures restricting the free movement of capital may be justified on public policy and public security grounds only if they are necessary for the protection of the interests which they are intended to guarantee and only in so far as those objectives cannot be achieved through less restrictive measures"⁵³. In the current context, the justifications for possible measures are found in the 2020 FDI Communication, where predatory buying by foreign investors, can threaten the security of supply, provision of essential services, public health, and financial stability⁵⁴. The latter is particularly interesting, as FDI has been prophetic, as future times could result in a scenario where the EU over-relies on foreign investors, causing a loss in its credit and financing power, such as to fund projects like NextGenerationEU. However, this Regulation compared to other foreign FDI policies, shall not be considered protectionist in nature⁵⁵. In short, although the FDI capture mechanism is able to anticipate potential risks from FDI, providing the EU with an effective response, there is still a need for a concrete policy to provide a common perspective on strategic assets and ecosystems⁵⁶.

Fourthly, the following gap deals with the public procurement procedure (hereinafter, "PPP"), where the EU Public Procurement Directives, as a single market instrument, do not provide specific rules on foreign subsidies' effect on EU procurement markets⁵⁷. Moreover, the EU does not address the phenomena of offers subsidized by foreign capital in PPP, either in the Agreement on Government Procurement or in the various PTAs⁵⁸. These directives serve mainly for two purposes: first, to establish certain thresholds that if exceeded, will submit the procedure, preparation, award, execution, and resolution to harmonized provisions (within the articles of the Directive)⁵⁹; and second, through Article 69 of Directive 2014/24/EU, to reject abnormally low bids, when the economic operator is unable to give significant explanations due to State Aid⁶⁰. Therefore, the gap can be observed as there is no express mention of abnormally low bids financed by a foreign subsidy. Consequently, public authorities have the discretion to design tender procedures and evaluate tenders without considering

```
48 Regulation (EU) 2019/452.
```

⁴⁹ Ibid., art. 8.2(c).

⁵⁰ Rodrigues 2021, p. 209.

⁵¹ Case C-54/99, no 13.

⁵² Case C-54/99, no 17.

⁵³ Ibid., no 18; Case C-388/01, no 22; Case C-109/04, no. 34; Case C-141/07, no 60.

^{54 2020/}C 99 I/01.

⁵⁵ Foreign Investment Law of the People's Republic of China 2019.

⁵⁶ Feport, Position Paper on the White Paper on Foreign Subsidies 2020., p.1.

⁵⁷ See Directive 2014/23/EU on the award of concession contracts Text with EEA relevance See Directive 2014/24/EU on public procurement and Directive 2014/25/EU on procurement by entities operating in the water, energy, transport and postal services sectors.

⁵⁸ Agreement on Government Procurement (GPA) and bilateral Free Trade Agreements with Procurement Chapters (FTAs).

⁵⁹ Directive 2014/24UE, art. 19/23.

⁶⁰ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, p. 11.

foreign subsidies, and their existence has no legal consequences. The EU encourages the contracting authorities to demand high environmental and social standards in their contracts and to ensure that EU and third-country tenderers meet the same standards. However, these requirements do not address the potential distortive effect of foreign subsidies. In practice, the contracting entities do not have the information necessary to investigate the extent of the distortive effect of foreign subsidies on public procurement markets⁶¹. Similarly, the International Procurement Instrument (IPI) aims to encourage trading partners to open procurement markets to EU companies, but will not address foreign subsidies affecting procurement processes in the EU⁶².

5. Comparison between the PPD and FSR

It is important to explain the rationale behind the concept of "abnormally low tender" to avoid confusion with the concept of "unduly advantageous tenders" under the FSR. This concept was introduced as stated in Recital 103 of the Public Procurement Directive (hereinafter "PPD"). If tenders appear to be abnormally low in comparison to the works, supplies, or services, it is possible that they are based on unsound assumptions or practices from a technical, economic, or legal standpoint. In cases where the tenderer fails to provide an adequate explanation, the contracting authority has the right to reject the tender. Rejection should be mandatory when the contracting authority determines that the abnormally low price or costs proposed are a result of non-compliance with mandatory Union law or national law that aligns with it in the areas of social, labor, or environmental law, or international labor law provisions. However, the rejection of abnormally low tenders is not only intended to safeguard Union law but also to safeguard the execution of the contract⁶³. On the other hand, it is acknowledged that the Directive does not provide a definition of an abnormally low tender, a fortiori, it does not prescribe the methodology for determining an anomaly threshold. Therefore, it becomes the responsibility of each Member State to undertake this task⁶⁴. From this it can be observed that the EU has never truly intended to define this concept, which has been a subject of discussion since Council Directive 93/37/EEC, repealed by Directive 2004/18/EC, which in turn was replaced by the currently applicable PPD. Perhaps it has not been defined yet because the concept of "abnormally low tender" is prima facie non-discriminatory, requiring a subsequent evaluation/calculation for it to be objectively considered discriminatory.⁶⁵ The reality is that there is no applicability of Art. 69 PPD on foreign subsidies, Art. 69(4) PPD is silent on the impact of foreign subsidies on abnormally low tender evaluation⁶⁶. Moreover, the Commission categorically dismissed the notion that the issue of foreign subsidies could be addressed through the PPD or any future amendments to it. The EC emphasized that the evaluation of foreign subsidies should not be subject to the discretion of contracting authorities or the national legislation of individual Member States⁶⁷. On the other hand, it should be highlighted that in many cases tenders do not have to be abnormally low. In the eyes of foreign governments, it is evident that an excessive low offer can be susceptible to being prima facie discriminatory, therefore, some systems for investigating non-abnormally low tenders supported by foreign government subsidies may be seen as discriminatory. This is because tenders originating from within the EU, which are not initially considered abnormally low, are not screened for the receipt of potential (even illegal) state aid. As a result, these tenders may have an advantage and could potentially be awarded contract⁶⁸. Comparing the FSR and the PPD it is worth noting that the FSR addresses distortions in the internal market caused by third countries, while the PPD aims to remove obstacles

⁶¹ Ibid.

⁶² Regulation (EU) 2022/1031.

⁶³ See C-367/19, para. 32: "The Court is called upon to determine whether and, if so, to what extent a transaction by which a tenderer undertakes to supply the service for an amount of EUR 0.00 is capable of giving rise to the conclusion of a contract 'for pecuniary interest' within the meaning of Article 2(1)(5) of that directive and of thus being characterised as a 'public service contract'.

⁶⁴ C-258/99, para 67.

⁶⁵ Ibid., para. 69.

⁶⁶ Blažo 2021, p. 154.

⁶⁷ Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021, para. 5.2.

⁶⁸ Sánchez Graells 2021.

to the free circulation of goods and services within the internal market. Focusing on the concepts, "abnormally low" refers to economic abnormality, while "unduly advantageous" implies illicit or unjustified behavior. Both concepts deviate from the normal circumstances assumed by the contracting authority. Evaluating an abnormally low tender involves identifying such tenders and assessing the legality of State aid received by the economic operator. This evaluation considers the overall impact of State aid on the internal market, not just its benefits for the specific tender. Evaluating an unduly advantageous tender begins with verifying if prior notification of foreign financial contributions was submitted. In conclusion, this comparison is essential to understand the direction the European Commission is taking. However, there is no applicability of the PPD in foreign subsidies matters, as stated in Recital 5 of the FSR: "No existing Union instruments address distortions caused by foreign subsidies."

6. The rationale for FU action

Considering the TFEU, it is relevant to explain why the EU should act regarding foreign subsidies and their impact on the internal market, considering the economic reasons behind the creation of the FSR. Firstly, the question arises as to whether the EU has exclusive competence to legislate in this area, as it has done with the FSR. Indeed, the EU has exclusive competence according to Article 3(1) TFEU, specifically under (b) for establishing competition rules necessary for the functioning of the internal market, and (e) for common commercial policy. This directly connects to Article 207, which allows for the adoption of measures defining the framework for implementing the common commercial policy, including trade in services, foreign direct investment, and protection of trade in the event of subsidies. It can be argued that the FSR was also created based on Article 207, as its objective is to protect the internal market from subsidies of foreign nature. Furthermore, Article 114 TFEU serves the purpose of providing the EU with the legal foundation to implement harmonization measures for establishing and upholding the internal market. It enables the harmonization of national laws in areas where divergent regulations might hinder the functioning of the internal market, ensuring a level playing field. The creation of this provision was driven by the concern that some Member States might enact their own national legislation in the absence of EU action. Implementing a unified EU-wide solution under Article 114 TFEU is considered more efficient. While subsidiarity does not apply to Article 207 TFEU, it may be relevant to Article 114 TFEU, since the exclusiveness of competence is not as clear as in Article 207. Considering the subsidiarity of Article 114 would mean placing in the hands of the MS governments the creation of measures to counteract foreign subsidies in the internal market. However, due to the distortions affecting the internal market and the transnational nature of foreign subsidies, EU-level legislation is deemed necessary. The EU's exclusive competence in trade defense instruments and State aid, as outlined in the TFEU, further supports the argument for EU legislation on foreign subsidies, aligning with the objectives of State aid control⁶⁹.

7. FSR and EU State aid law

One aspect that has generated considerable discussion regarding the FSR is its similarity to EU State aid law. This chapter will analyze some of the more general similarities and essential differences to confirm that these two mechanisms are compatible. Nevertheless, the more specific similarities will be examined in the development of the FSR's content. The extensive network of agreements established between the EU and its trading partners has led to significant convergence. This convergence is particularly evident when considering the alignment with Articles 107 and 108 TFEU, as demonstrated by the criteria used to determine whether a measure qualifies as a subsidy or State aid⁷⁰. Under Article 107 TFEU, aid shall be granted "by the State or through State resources", this

Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021.

Colomo & Neven 2023, p. 28.

has been developed by case law adding the use of MS resources and the imputability to the MS⁷¹. The similarity between the notion of aid and the concept of subsidy had found its way specially in national legislation. For instance, The Subsidies Act 2022 in the United Kingdom consolidates EU case law, including the landmark judgment in Stardust Marine, where if a public body provides financial assistance, it will be considered a subsidy if the public body's level of involvement is such that the decision is ultimately under its control⁷². Therefore, it can be appreciated that these two concepts (aid and subsidy) can be connected, especially if they are used to define the same behavior. The most important difference to note is that the EU State aid rules do not apply to a subsidy given by a non-EU Member State, whereas they apply across all Member States regardless of their origin. This means that any subsidy received from outside the EU must be assessed considering the new FSR. The second difference is that once the existence of a foreign subsidy is established, the Commission should assess on a case-by-case basis whether it distorts the internal market. Unlike State aid granted by a Member State, foreign subsidies are not generally prohibited⁷³. This is because, under the FSR, the Commission generally applies the balancing test to determine whether the negative effects on the internal market outweigh the positive effects⁷⁴. In EU State aid law, the closest equivalent would be the exceptions provided under Article 107(3), where, similar to the balancing test, this "may" be used as a justification for the aid/subsidy. Another obstacle arises when considering whether third countries or undertakings could utilize exceptions applicable to EU State aid law⁷⁵. However, this idea must be discarded, as the FSR establishes a specific regime for the control of foreign subsidies, without relying on frameworks such as the EU State aid law. Under the FSR, undertakings can only rely on the possibility of justification outlined in Article 5(2). Moreover, there is no mention of the justifications in this Article for the State aid exemptions (Articles 107(2) and 107(3)). Consequently, these provisions cannot be invoked as justifications in relation to foreign subsidies under the new FSR. The third difference relates to the outcome process. In State Aid, the procedure consists of two stages: a preliminary stage outlined in Article 108(3), followed by the formal investigation procedure stated in Article 108(2). In the new FSR, there are also two phases: the preliminary review and the in-depth investigation. The difference here lies in the fact that if the outcome is negative in a State Aid procedure, "the Commission shall decide that the Member State concerned shall take all necessary measures to recover the aid from the beneficiary (recovery decision)"⁷⁶. On the other hand, if the outcome is negative under the FSR procedure, the Commission, does not have the power to claim a recovery aid from a third country. Therefore, the Regulation employs alternative mechanisms to address competition distortions⁷⁷. The regime offers various options in this regard, such as mandated shared access to infrastructure or assets, reducing capacity or market presence, and so on. Alternatively, the Commission can also adopt an implementing act in the form of a decision imposing redressive measures (only under the general review of foreign subsidies), a decision that is not foreseen under the Council Regulation (EU) 2015/158 in EU State aid law. In conclusion, although there may be instances of overlap between the State aid rules and the FSR, it is important to recognize that these two regimes are distinct and operate under separate legal frameworks, procedures, and criteria. For instance, if a company receives a foreign subsidy that is also subject to the State aid rules due to being granted by an EU Member State, both regimes could potentially be applicable, and the company may be required to adhere to the obligations of both. In such cases, the authorities responsible for enforcing these regimes will coordinate their efforts to ensure consistency and prevent duplicative regulation.

⁷¹ C-482/99.

⁷² UK Subsidy Control Act 2022, section 2.(3).

⁷³ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, recital 17.

⁷⁴ Ibid., art. 6.

⁷⁵ Rodrigues 2021, p.222.

⁷⁶ Council Regulation (EU) 2015/1589, art. 16.

⁷⁷ Colomo and Neven 2023, p. 41.

8. Definition and scope of foreign subsidies

From Article 1 to Article 5, the FSR provides Europe and the world with the necessary language to understand the concept of foreign subsidy. Article 1 begins by stating that the purpose of this Regulation, is to achieve a level playing field in the internal market, is to address any distortion caused directly or indirectly by foreign subsidies. This Article already divides the areas where these distortions can occur into three modules: any economic activity, in particular concentrations, and public procurement procedures⁷⁸. It is interesting to see how it uses the phrase "in particular," as there are two chapters out of seven where these two types of economic activities are regulated. Following Article 2, it further elaborates on what has been previously discussed, stating that the scope of this Regulation applies to economic activities that always take place within the Union, such as M&A of control over already established companies within the EU or public procurement procedures offered in any EU Member State.

As stated in Art. 2 the recipient of the subsidy should be a business entity. In the context of public procurement processes, the term "undertaking" refers to an "economic operator" as defined by the EU Public Procurement Directives⁷⁹. The nationality of the business entity is insignificant. Although the main target for the FSR are the foreign SOEs that receive preferential treatment from their respective governments, the Regulation also extends to EU companies that receive subsidies from non-EU countries⁸⁰. In its sense, any governmental activity without an economic purpose falls outside the FSR's scope. A foreign subsidy meets four requirements in total: it must be from a third country, involve a financial contribution, entail a benefit, and be restricted, either in law or in fact, to one or more undertakings or industries. A non-exhaustive list of potential financial contributions is found in Article 3(1) of the FSR, clarifying the extent of the concept of financial contributions. It can be observed that a broad range of financial contributions is mentioned, such as capital injections, grants, loans, and guarantees, as fiscal incentives and setting off operating losses, compensation for financial burdens imposed by public authorities, forgiving or rescheduling debt, or swapping debt into equity. The foregoing of revenue, such as tax exemptions, that would otherwise be payable is also included. However, the provision of goods and services to an entity or their procurement from an entity is somewhat more ambiguous, since the FSR does not extensively elaborate on this last type of financial contribution⁸¹. Article 3(2) of the FSR deals with the third country's imputability, an essential requirement, which includes, among other things, the activities of private entities that can be attributed to the third country⁸². In the White Paper on foreign subsidies, it was already indicated the possibility of a third State granting a subsidy to a parent company located outside the EU, which then finances the subsidiary located in the EU through intragroup transactions, given that they all belong to the same economic group. Typically, these types of subsidies occur through selective incentives offered through corporate tax regimes, allowing foreign States to gain a competitive advantage by attracting multinational enterprises (MNEs)83. To carry out their commercial activities within their jurisdiction and encourage them to establish subsidiaries within the EU. It is important to note that under European law, the concept of a private entity can also be extended to private banks or financial institutions that receive assistance from governments. This leads banks to allocate capital to selected sectors, companies, or groups of companies as directed by the State through indirect intervention84. Although the latter is quite contradictory when equating the concepts of subsidies and State aid, as private entities do not provide State aid since it contradicts the essence of State aid, which involves

This division is not coincidental, as it is also used in the modules outlined in the White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies 2020.

Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 2(1). 79

See the White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies 2020: "subsidies that cause distortions in the internal market and are provided to a beneficiary that is established or, in some instances, active in the EU".

⁸¹ Luja 2021, p. 188.

Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 3.2.(c). 82

Cases T755/15 and T759/15, para. 21. 83

C224/12 P, para. 12.

granting benefits without any reciprocal consideration, a *do* without a *ut des*⁸⁵. Returning to the central matter, these first provisions align with the EU Anti-Subsidy Regulation, emphasizing a comprehensive understanding of foreign subsidies and a determination to prevent any form of circumvention of the Regulation. The term "financial contribution" holds particular significance as the notification thresholds for special concentration and public procurement procedures are more based on this notion than referring to a foreign subsidy⁸⁶.

8.1. Distortions in the Internal Market

Once the foreign subsidy is observed, it cannot be deemed *ipso facto* illegal. For it to be considered illegal, it must result in a distortion within the domestic market, which translates to enhancing the market position of the subsidy recipient while adversely affecting competition. In this case, it can be observed that the fundamental reason is identical to that of State aid. The Commission will assess the position of the pertinent beneficiary prior to the receipt of the aid to determine whether there has been a genuine improvement⁸⁷. Subsidies are prone to causing distortions in certain circumstances, particularly when they are granted to financially distressed companies (unless part of a restructuring plan), when they involve unlimited guarantees in terms of amount or duration, resembling blank checks, or when they are directly linked to promoting monopolies or securing a public contract through an excessively favorable tender process. Lastly, the most scrutinized subsidies by the FSR are those that have been directly granted to facilitate concentration or the submission of an unduly advantageous tender in a public procurement procedure⁸⁸.

8.2. General thresholds

The FSR provides us with two general thresholds that the European Commission must consider when classifying something as a distortion. It is important to note that in the case of concentrations or public procurement procedures, we would need to refer to the *ad hoc* thresholds explained later in this dissertation. The first general threshold states that "where the total amount of a foreign subsidy to an undertaking does not exceed EUR 4 million over any consecutive period of three years, that foreign subsidy shall be considered unlikely to distort the internal market"89. This high threshold can be justified as it mitigates the burden for both companies and the Commission, allowing them to focus on foreign subsidies that are truly problematic90. Secondly, another threshold is mentioned, which would correspond to the amount established for de minimis aid, in relation to the foreign subsidy per third country over any consecutive period of three years⁹¹. In short, foreign subsidies that do not exceed €200,000 are not considered capable of distorting the internal market. The significant difference between the first and second threshold, apart from the amount, is that in the de minimis threshold if the threshold is not exceeded, there is no possibility for the EC to proceed with an investigation, whereas in the first threshold with the term "unlikely", there are still possibilities that even if the threshold is not exceeded, the total amount of a foreign subsidy may cause internal distortions. It is also worth noting that Article 4(3) specifies "over any consecutive period of three years," while the *de minimis* provision refers to three fiscal years⁹². Possibly an explanation could be the fact that dealing with foreign companies, it would be hard to determine the concept

⁸⁵ Nicolaides 2021, p. 1.

⁸⁶ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 20.3.(b) and art. 28.1.

⁸⁷ Case 173/73.

⁸⁸ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 5.1 (d) (e).

⁸⁹ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 4.2

⁹⁰ Hornkohl 2022, p. 8.

⁹¹ Regulation (EU) No 1407/2013, art. 3.2.

⁹² The European Union does not yet have a common fiscal policy; therefore, the period of three fiscal years shall be determined based on the fiscal years employed by the undertaking in the respective Member State.

of fiscal year. Lastly, Article 4(3) presents what could be considered the general exceptions for a foreign subsidy that "may" not distort under circumstances where it is directed towards doing good in cases of natural disasters or exceptional occurrences.

9. The exclusive role of the European Commission

So far, only the European Commission has been mentioned as the competent authority to enforce the FSR, and this will remain the case throughout this dissertation, as it is the sole competent authority. It is necessary to include this chapter because to analyze why the EU has chosen to exclusively attribute the competencies to the Commission. During the lengthy process of creating an instrument to achieve a level playing field, it remained unclear how coherence would be maintained across the EC and all the Member States involved, as some Member States could choose to opt out of the instrument in order to maintain its attractiveness for national FDI⁹³. The truth is that the White Paper does not provide a clear clarification on the matter, as depending on the paragraph being studied, it no longer refers to national authorities explicitly. Instead, it simply mentions the supervisory authority, leaving us to understand that it refers to either the MS authority or the EC, depending on the module, and both can act accordingly94. In reality, European Law has always sought to share the management of Competition law concerns, but it has consistently recognized that "the Commission is particularly well placed if one or several agreement(s) or practice(s), including networks of similar agreements or practices, have effects on competition in more than three Member States (cross-border markets covering more than three Member States or several national markets)"95. This latter aspect may be the primary reason for the exclusive attribution of enforcement power to the EC. Additionally, it should be noted that the EC serves as the guardian of the Community interests. Therefore, when a new competition matter arises or to ensure effective enforcement, the adoption of a Commission decision is necessary if it serves the interests of the European community in developing its competition policy⁹⁶. Member States generally agree that contracting authorities should not be tasked with assessing whether a foreign subsidy distorts the public procurement procedure. Instead, they believe that this responsibility should rest with the national supervisory authority or the Commission. Respondents from other EU stakeholders also emphasized that the competent supervisory authority should be responsible for the entire investigation while contracting authorities should focus on enforcing redressive measures within the respective tender procedure. Many contributors argued that the assessment should therefore be conducted by the national supervisory authority⁹⁷. In conclusion, the proposal put forth by the EU in 2021 was that, although the White Paper initially contemplated involving Member States in reviewing public procurement procedures, the current proposal now emphasizes enforcing all aspects at the EU level. This approach aims to address the concerns raised by stakeholders, who expressed apprehension about the potential uneven application of a new instrument on foreign subsidies across Member States and the burden it may place on national authorities. As for the expected outcomes, it is anticipated that "the Commission will be the most affected public authority by the Regulation, as the Commission will become the sole enforcer of the investigative tools"98.

⁹³ Rodrigues 2019, p. 219.

⁹⁴ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies 2020, p. 33.

⁹⁵ Commission Notice on cooperation within the Network of Competition Authorities 2004, para. 14.

⁹⁶ Ibid.

Summary of the responses to the public consultation on the White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies 2020. 97

10. Balancing test, commitments, and redressive measures

Even if the undertaking falls within the defined categories, this does not preclude it from arguing the positive effects of the subsidy, as there is nothing preventing the EC from considering those positive effects⁹⁹. This directly connects with Article 6, which allows the EC to conduct a balancing test between the negative effects of the foreign subsidy and the positive effects. This procedure, already mentioned in the White Paper under the name of "interest test" has received different opinions. While it received support from numerous Member States and non-EU stakeholders, other EU stakeholders appeared to be more divided in their views¹⁰⁰. However, there is nothing preventing this from being the most appropriate mechanism for empirically verifying whether the behavior does or does not cause distortions in the internal market. To do so, it is necessary to consider the positive aspects that such behaviors may entail. Therefore, it can be included the development of the relevant subsidized economic activity and policy objectives such as a high level of environmental protection and social standards, as well as the promotion of research and development¹⁰¹. The EC is not obliged to always carry out this test, as the regime allows for it but does not require it102. However, if the negative effects still outweigh the positive effects, the EC may impose commitments or redressive measures¹⁰³. Before addressing the three screening tools, it is important to note that Article 7 of the FSR establishes general provisions regarding commitments and redressive measures. The Commission has the authority to impose redressive measures to address the distortion caused unless it has accepted the commitments proposed by the undertaking under investigation. However, it should be noted that commitments and redressive measures essentially refer to the same actions, with the only difference being that redressive measures are imposed ex officio by the Commission. These measures may include, among others: offering access to subsidized infrastructure under fair and non-discriminatory conditions; reducing production or service capacity or market presence; refraining from particular investments or divestments of certain assets already acquired; licensing certain assets acquired; dissolving a concentration (such as a merger, controlling acquisition or joint venture); publication of results of subsidized research and development (R&D); and the repayment of the foreign subsidy (plus interest).

Either with redressive measures or with commitments the Commission as stated in Article 11(3) may impose an implementing act in the form of a decision¹⁰⁴. Possibly the repayment is the less obvious course of action. The question at stake would be to whom the repayment should be made. Ideally, the undertaking should be allowed to repay the subsidy to the granting authority, especially if there has been no significant distortion of the internal market yet. However, the granting foreign authority may perceive this as an offense and deny having granted any distortive subsidy in the first place. To address this potential situation, the proposal suggests that the Commission should accept any repayment if the undertaking commits to making it while considering the risk of circumvention¹⁰⁵. It remains unclear if the repayment will remain with the Commission, but it emphasizes the need for transparency in the repayment process¹⁰⁶.

⁹⁹ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 5.2.

¹⁰⁰ Certain organizations such as the ESF, Confederation of Swedish Enterprise, International Bar Association, and Bundesarbeitskammer Österreich find an EU interest test to be pertinent. Conversely, opposing viewpoints are expressed by other contributors, including ERT and Fédération nationale de travaux publics.

¹⁰¹ Ibid., recital 21.

¹⁰² In accordance with the literal interpretation of Article 6, the European Commission "may" assess and consider both the negative and positive effects.

¹⁰³ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 7.

¹⁰⁴ Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU) 1957, art. 291.

¹⁰⁵ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 7.6.

¹⁰⁶ Luja 2021, p. 5.

11. The three screening tools

The FSR provides three screening tools to examine foreign subsidies within the internal market. The first tool is the *ex officio review*, which allows for the analysis of any economic activity or small concentrations or procurement procedures that do not meet the thresholds of the dedicated tools. The *ex officio* review tool corresponds to Module 1 of the White Paper. On the other hand, there are screening tools for high-value concentrations and public procurement procedures, which were the main reason for the creation of the FSR. These latter two tools correspond, instead, to Modules 2 and 3 of the White Paper.

11.1. The relationship between the three tools

The ex officio review tool is described in Chapter 2 of the FSR. However, before delving into its description, it is important to differentiate this tool from the ad hoc notification request in relation to concentrations and public procurement procedures. Concerning the ad hoc notification request, Article 21(5) for concentrations and Article 29(8) of the FSR for public procurement procedures confers upon the Commission the authority to request prior notification of any concentration or procurement tender that does not meet the notification thresholds. In case of concentration if the Commission suspects that the undertaking has received foreign subsidies within the three years preceding the implementation (of the concentration). Secondly, in cases of public procurement procedures where the Commission suspects that an economic operator may have benefitted from foreign subsidies in the three years prior to the submission of the tender or request to participate in the public procurement procedure, before the award of the contract. In such cases, the concentration or tender will be considered notifiable under the FSR and will be subject to the relevant procedures and timelines¹⁰⁷. On the other hand, the general ex officio tool, outlined in Chapter 2, applies to all other concentrations and public procurement procedures that fall below the notification thresholds. Unlike the ad hoc notification tool, the general ex officio tool can be used for transactions that have already been implemented or contracts that have already been awarded. Regarding public procurement, Articles 9(2) FSR explicitly state that ex officio review is limited to awarded contracts, while *ad hoc* notification is limited to situations prior to contract award¹⁰⁸. In summary, before implementation of the concentration or contract award, the ad hoc notification tools take precedence as lex specialis, with specific procedural rules and timelines. After implementation, the Commission retains the power to assess the concentration or tender on its own initiative ex officio. If a concentration or public procurement procedure has already been notified and assessed through the specific procedures prescribed by the FSR, either because it was inherently notifiable under Article 20(3) or Article 28(1), or because the Commission requested the notification of a non-notifiable transaction or tender under Article 21(5) of the FSR and Article 29(8) of the FSR, it cannot be reexamined by the Commission using the ex officio review tool. This limitation is explicitly stated in Article 29(8) of the FSR, which includes the phrase "without prejudice" 109. Now, the question that arises is whether these two tools can be combined. Article 34(1) provides insight into the relationship between procedures, stating that a financial contribution that has been notified under the concentration and procurement review tools can be reassessed in relation to another economic activity. This means that a concentration or public procurement bid that has been reviewed under specialized tools can only be reevaluated in the context of a different economic activity.

¹⁰⁷ The Commission's recent decision to encourage Member States to refer concentrations to the Commission under Article 22 of the EU Merger Regulation, irrespective of national merger review thresholds, has likely influenced the inclusion of Article 21.5 and Article 29.6 in the Foreign Subsidies Regulation (FSR).

¹⁰⁸ It is opportune to make this small differentiation, although for all intents and purposes, it is merely linguistic, as Article 21.5 does not explicitly mention "ex officio".

¹⁰⁹ Hornkohl 2022, p. 19.

11.2. The general ex officio review tool

The objective of this initial tool is to minimize the negative effects caused by subsidies, including inefficient allocation of resources, disparities in growth between subsidized and non-subsidized enterprises, and the accumulation of market power by subsidized companies through the provision of goods and services at low prices. The General Review Tool is a two-step procedure. First, a preliminary review is conducted, followed by an in-depth investigation¹¹⁰. The objective of the preliminary review is to gather all the necessary information to determine whether the financial contribution being examined constitutes a foreign subsidy that distorts the internal market. The fact that Article 10 does not specifically refer to the concept of internal distortion provided in Article 4, entails that this is a preparatory phase where no balancing test will be applied either. Firstly, it is necessary to explain the mechanisms available to the Commission in this phase. The first mechanism is the possibility to request information (Article 13) from the undertaking under investigation or the association of undertakings, even concerning the tender submitted in the public procurement procedure¹¹¹. A request for information is not a simple communication between the parties, but a formalized document that includes the legal basis, the purpose, the time limit, a statement that in the absence of cooperation fines or periodic penalty payments may be imposed, and a notice that the Commission, in the absence of information, will make a decision based on the facts¹¹². The concept of non-cooperation is specifically elaborated in Article 16, which demonstrates that there is no benefit in failing to cooperate, as it would be a self-limitation of the defense rights that both countries and undertakings possess¹¹³. The Commission can request information from Member States and third countries. However, it is evident that this is not a binding obligation for the third country, as it will maintain its autonomy¹¹⁴. This translates to the fact that paragraph 4 of Article 13 cannot be fully applied mutatis mutandis to the third country. In the request for information addressed to the third country, a statement indicating that fines or periodic penalty payments may be imposed for incorrect, incomplete, or misleading information cannot be included. The Commission relies on bilateral or multilateral agreements that provide assistance from the third state, facilitate information exchange, or utilize diplomatic channels. The same scenario arises if someone were to be interviewed to provide information for the procedure. In the case of an interview in a Member State, it would suffice to inform the respective state. However, in the case of an interview in a third country, Commission agents would need to obtain a prior agreement with the third country¹¹⁵. The second instrument entails inspections within the Union, where officials of the Union will be able to carry out investigations under a Commission decision. An investigation must be notified in advance to the Member State, especially regarding the possibility for the Member State to actively assist the EC officials. Third and lastly, there might happen inspections outside the Union, where clearly, since third countries are not under the jurisdiction of the EU, the provisions of the previous article cannot be fully applied *mutatis mutandis*. They cannot be conditioned by the fact that, in the absence of cooperation, they would incur fines or periodic penalty payments. Nor can any type of assistance or active cooperation be demanded from them unless it arises from an inter partes agreement. Before proceeding to explain the second step of the general review tool, it is important to note that the FSR enables the implementation of interim measures116. Once the preliminary review has been duly conducted and it is determined that there are "sufficient indicators that an undertaking has been granted a foreign subsidy that distorts the internal market," a decision to initiate an in-depth investigation will be adopted. Like a statement of objections in competition law investigations, the Commission prepares a preliminary assessment, notifies the concerned undertaking, and publishes a notice for public consultation involving interested parties, Member

¹¹⁰ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, arts. 10 and 11.

¹¹¹ It is crucial to understand that when an undertaking is requested for information, even during the preliminary phase, that undertaking will be deemed under investigation.

¹¹² Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 13.4.

¹¹³ See art. 28 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1037 and art. 18 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1037.

¹¹⁴ Hornkhol 2022, p. 15.

¹¹⁵ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 13.5.

¹¹⁶ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 12.

States, and third states concerned. If not, the Commission concludes the preliminary review and informs the concerned undertaking. In this second phase, the Commission has the same three mechanisms available as in the preliminary review (Article 13, 14, and 15). The only difference is that here the Commission may further use the balancing test to verify if there are indeed no positive effects that outweigh the negative effects. The indepth investigation concludes with an implementing act in the form of a decision imposing redressive measures (Article 11(2)) if the undertaking does not offer commitments that could lead the Commission to issue a decision with commitments¹¹⁷. The third and final option is the adoption of a decision to raise no objection. There is no fixed deadline for this investigation, but it is reminded to the concerned undertakings that the Commission will strive to adopt a decision within 18 months from the opening of the in-depth investigation.

11.3. Fines and periodic penalty payments

The general review tool concludes with the pecuniary measures that the Commission can impose. In the case of State aid, if Member States provide aid to European companies, the EC cannot impose fines or periodic penalty payments when the Member State is not complying with a notification and stand-still obligation. The Commission must generally limit itself to the recovery of the aid¹¹⁸. However, under the FSR, the undertaking or association of undertakings becomes the recipient of any decision, which significantly changes the circumstances¹¹⁹. Fines or periodic penalties can be imposed in cases where the undertaking intentionally or negligently fails to cooperate with the EC in its obligation to provide correct information or submits incomplete documentation (e.g., books or records). The second scenario is when the undertaking fails to cooperate in providing explanations of facts or documents during inspections. In these cases, fines should not exceed 1% of their aggregate turnover in the preceding financial year. Periodic penalty payments should not exceed 5% of the average daily aggregate turnover for each working day of delay, calculated from the established date until the submission of complete and correct information or compliance with an inspection¹²⁰. Before reaching a decision, the Commission establishes a definitive deadline of two weeks for the undertaking or association of undertakings to submit the required information that is currently missing¹²¹. In the event of non-compliance with a decision on commitments, interim measures, or redressive measures, the Commission has the authority to levy fines up to 10% of the undertaking's total turnover or impose periodic penalty payments not exceeding 5% of the average daily aggregate turnover for each day of non-compliance. Additionally, fines or periodic penalty payments may be imposed if an undertaking fails to adhere to a decision requiring the disclosure of its future involvement in concentrations or public procurement procedures. The amount of the fine or penalty payment is determined based on the severity, duration, and nature of the violation, while also considering the principles of proportionality and appropriateness. However, nothing prevents the Commission from exercising its authority to reduce the fines if it deems it appropriate¹²².

12. Second tool: Concentrations

Chapter 3 introduces the concentration tool, which covers notifiable concentrations. It is evident that the FSR cannot have absolute retroactivity as it would, quoting criminal law, contradict the principle of nullum crimen, nulla poena sine lege praevia. However, given the significant economic value of these transactions, the FSR has a three-year retroactivity period. This means that "only foreign subsidies granted in the three years prior to the

¹¹⁷ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 7.4

¹¹⁸ Council Regulation (EU) 2015/1589, art. 16.

¹¹⁹ Luja 2021, p. 194.

¹²⁰ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 17.

¹²¹ Ibid., art. 17.4.

¹²² Ibid., art. 17.7.

conclusion of the agreement, the announcement of the public bid, or the acquisition of a controlling interest shall be considered in the assessment"¹²³. The retroactivity of three years, before 12 July 2023, in practice could mean that transacting companies would have to identify foreign financial contributions back from 2021. Generally, the concentration tool exhibits significant similarities with EU Merger law, taking into account that the FSR itself indicates that it must be interpreted in light of the relevant Union legislation¹²⁴. The only difference worth noting is that, on one hand, Council Regulation (EC) 139/2004, which deals with concentrations with a community dimension, specifies that the notification is communicated following the conclusion of the agreement, the announcement of the public bid, or the acquisition of a controlling interest (always before the concentration is implemented). On the other hand, in the FSR, as the central focus is on foreign subsidies that distort the internal market, it is not a requirement that the conclusion of the agreement, the announcement of the public bid, or the acquisition of a controlling interest have taken place.

12.1. Scope and definition of concentration

The challenge with this notification lies in determining which subsidies should be linked or associated with the proposed concentration, as Article 20.3(b) does not explicitly state that the foreign subsidy has been granted in virtue of or with the purpose of carrying out the concentration, but simply that it must have been granted preceding the conclusion of the agreement, the announcement of the public bid, or the acquisition of a controlling interest. Additionally, the most important requirement is that concentrations covered by the FSR involve a change of control on a lasting basis. The FSR does not provide us with any new information in this regard, as this Article is identical, for all intents and purposes, to that of EU Merger law¹²⁵. Indeed, this equivalence was not originally intended in the development of the FSR, as stated in the White Paper, the concept of acquisition also encompassed the acquisition of a percentage of shares, voting rights, or material influence¹²⁶. Enabling the first two individuals to participate in the decision-making process, the concept of "material influence" was introduced to address the acquisition of ownership interests that could provide significant influence over a company, without necessitating a determination of control. However, the concept of "material influence" would prove challenging to apply in all respects, as it could give rise to confusion.

12.2. Notifiable concentrations

As previously mentioned, there are thresholds that, if exceeded, require undertakings to notify to the Commission the concentration. These cumulative requirements are the turnover threshold and the foreign contribution threshold. These requirements state that: (a) "at least one of the merging undertakings, the acquired undertaking or the joint venture is established in the Union and generates an aggregate turnover in the Union of at least EUR 500 million; and (b) the following undertakings were granted combined aggregate financial contributions of more than EUR 50 million from third countries in the three years preceding the conclusion of the agreement, the announcement of the public bid, or the acquisition of a controlling interest: (i) in the case of an acquisition, the acquirer or acquirers and the acquired undertaking; (ii) in the case of a merger, the merging undertakings; (iii) in the case of a joint venture, the undertakings creating a joint venture and the joint venture" Two conclusions can be drawn from this article. The first one is that only acquisitions of decisive influence trigger a notification obligation. This can be observed due to the high economic value required of the aggregate turnover and financial contribution. It is not a coincidence that in the Commission Staff Working Document Impact Assessment

¹²³ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 19.

¹²⁴ Ibid., recital 9.

¹²⁵ Council Regulation (EC) 139/2004 arts. 3 and 4.

¹²⁶ White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, para. 4.2.2.1.

¹²⁷ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 20.3.

Accompanying the Proposal for the Regulation, only significant cases are assessed ¹²⁸. The turnover threshold of EUR 500 million exceeds the turnover requirement under EU Merger law, where at least two undertakings are considered, while here the minimum is one. The amount is high because the Commission expects to review no more than 30 concentrations per year ¹²⁹. The second conclusion is that the second threshold is based on the notion of financial contribution, which is broader than the notion of subsidy. The concept of financial contribution includes a broad range of support measures which are not limited to monetary transfers, for instance, granting special or exclusive rights to an undertaking without adequate remuneration. What is more, this would mean, for example, to trigger notification obligations even when the undertaking concerned simply carries out public contracts, awarded by foreign State under market terms not having the consideration of subsidy ¹³⁰. Thus, the notion of financial contribution does not seem to require selectivity or the existence of a benefit/advantage for the recipient. This may have been done to grant the Commission the discretion to determine which measures are considered financial contributions and which are not. From my perspective, this puts the Commission in a position of superiority compared to foreign governments, as it has the discretion to consider, for instance, the general lowering of corporate taxation rates as a financial contribution that triggers the threshold ¹³¹.

12.3. Notification obligation

The undertaking or undertakings are required to notify notifiable concentrations to the Commission before their implementation, following the conclusion of an agreement, announcement of a public bid, or acquisition of a controlling interest. The undertakings concerned may also notify the proposed concentration if they demonstrate a good faith intention to conclude an agreement or public bid. In the case of a concentration involving a merger or acquisition of joint control, the parties to the merger or those acquiring joint control must submit a joint notification. Lastly, and most importantly, there is the *ad hoc* notification request, where the Commission has the authority to request prior notification of any concentration that does not meet the criteria of a notifiable concentration as defined in Article 20. The Commission may make this request at any time before the implementation of the concentration if it suspects that foreign subsidies may have been granted to the undertakings concerned within the three years preceding the concentration.

13. Procedure in concentrations

First, it must be noted that concentrations that have already been awarded prior to 12 July 2023 shall not be subject to investigation. The *ex officio* procedure will not apply if the agreement was concluded, the public bid was announced, or a controlling interest was acquired before 12 July 2023¹³². Returned to the subject at hand, the investigation procedure regarding concentrations bears a strong resemblance to Tool 1. The first thing to understand is that the investigation mechanisms applied in the general review (Tool 1) are the same, therefore there will be two phases: the preliminary review and the in-depth investigation¹³³. However, thanks

¹²⁸ See Case C-611/18 P. In 2015, China National Chemical Corporation (ChemChina) acquired Pirelli through its subsidiary, China National Tyre and Rubber Company (CNRC). The European Commission conducted an anti-subsidy investigation in 2018 and found that CNRC had received various forms of support from the Chinese government for the acquisition. These included a grant of RMB 500m (around EUR 66m) from the Central SASAC, an EUR 800m preferential loan from a bank consortium, a refund of RMB 17m (around EUR 2.13m) on loan interest, and equity participation worth EUR 533m provided by the Government of China through the Silk Road Fund (SRF). The SRF investment allowed CNRC to gain majority ownership in the Pirelli Group. Due to the absence of an appropriate EU instrument, no further investigation into the subsidy or its impact was conducted.

¹²⁹ See the Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021, II. Overview of costs – Preferred option.

¹³⁰ See Herbert Smith Freehills 2021, available at https://www.herbertsmithfreehills.com/latest-thinking/eu-proposal-to-address-foreign-subsidies

¹³¹ Blockx 2021, p. 7.

¹³² Ibid., art. 53.3.

 $^{133 \}quad Ibid., art.\ 25.1: \text{``Articles 10, } 11(1), (3) \ and (4), Articles\ 12\ to\ 16\ and\ 18\ shall\ apply\ to\ notified\ concentrations''.$

to the notification obligation, the Commission will have another starting point for the assessment. A starting point is that it can design itself in terms of the form, content, and procedural details of notifications, and the FSR allows it to create a simplified procedure under Article 47.1. The Commission has 25 working days, which cannot be extended, before making the decision to initiate the in-depth investigation. During these 25 days, the undertakings concerned cannot implement the concentration. This corresponds to the standstill obligation observed in EU merger control¹³⁴. Once the in-depth investigation has started, the Commission has 90 working days, which can be extended by 15 days, and a maximum of 20 days, if the undertakings propose and implement commitments that balance the actual or potential distortion¹³⁵; Therefore, a second standstill obligation can be appreciated here. The FSR also considers situations in which the transaction can proceed, disregarding the standstill obligations. For this purpose, Article 24(3) states that the Commission, in a balancing exercise, will consider the consequences of suspending the transaction for the undertaking and third parties, compared to the distortion that would occur if it were implemented. Furthermore, the Commission is allowed to disregard the time limits when the concentration has been implemented in breach of commitments or when the decision has been revoked, enabling the Commission to make an early decision.

13.1. Decisions

After the in-depth investigation, the Commission has three possible implementing acts in the form of decisions:

- A decision with commitments;
- A no objection; or
- A decision prohibiting a concentration, where the Commission finds that a foreign subsidy distorts the internal market.

In contrast to these three types of decisions, the possibility of imposing a decision with redressive measures, as in Article 7(4), is not included, being replaced by the "decision prohibiting the concentration." Once again, the concentration review tool is similar to merger control, allowing the Commission to make commitments binding but not impose redressive measures not proposed by the undertakings. Finally, it is possible that the Commission may find that a concentration notifiable under Article 21(1) or notified upon request of the Commission under Article 21(5) has already been implemented, causing internal market distortion. In such cases, the Commission can make two decisions, either individually or in conjunction with the prohibition of the concentration (Art. 25.3(c)): order the undertakings concerned to dissolve the concentration, restoring the situation to its state prior to the implementation, or take other measures for the dissolution of the concentration¹³⁶.

13.2. Fines and periodic penalty payments on concentrations

Finally, Article 26 stipulates the financial penalties and periodic penalty payments that apply to concentrations, which to some extent do not differ from those found in the general review. Therefore, it can be observed that supplying incorrect or misleading information would result in a fine of up to 1% of the total turnover of the undertaking in the preceding fiscal year. On the other hand, failure to notify, implementation of a notified concentration not respecting time limits or implementation of a prohibited concentration may result in a fine of 10%. This latter scenario occurs when these actions are done intentionally or negligently. Regarding this, I would like to point out that it is interesting that intentional and negligent actions are placed on the same level. It

¹³⁴ Council Regulation (EC) 139/2004 arts. 7.1.

¹³⁵ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 25.4: "The total duration of any extension or extensions pursuant to this paragraph shall not exceed 20 working days".

¹³⁶ Ibid., art. 25.6.

is possible that undertakings, even if they do not want to cooperate with the Commission by supplying incorrect or misleading information, may prefer to avoid a fine that is up to nine times higher.

14. Third tool: Public Procurement Procedures

14.1. Reasons behind the third tool

The final instrument which addresses foreign subsidies entails legal actions in public procurement procedures. This provision has generated significant controversy since its introduction in the White Paper. As indicated in the summary of responses to the public consultation on the White Paper on leveling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies, some Member States believed that the provision correctly identifies and addresses the problem. However, other Member States and EU stakeholders were skeptical about having a dedicated tool to tackle the distortive effects of foreign subsidies in public procurement. Nevertheless, the reality is that the EU needs this instrument, as the available data has shown a constant increase in the share of cross-border awards to non-EU companies¹³⁷. Although it may seem that the short-term effects of foreign subsidies are beneficial, the long-term effects would lead to a multitude of negative consequences that would be difficult to control. Contract awards to subsidized bidders in procurement directly result in short-term advantages. Opening the procurement market without restricting subsidized bids will attract a high number of interested parties and lead to a decrease in tender prices offered. However, this competitiveness would not be based on the price-quality ratio but rather on choosing the cheapest offer, regardless of the quality of work, supplies, or services provided. This would contradict the idea that the chosen award criteria should not grant unrestricted freedom of choice to the contracting authority, as they should ensure the possibility of effective and fair competition¹³⁸. On the other hand, there might be more negative effects, as the losses of specific contracts may result in circumstances where unsubsidized competitors are unable to compete for contracts on an equal basis at all, missing out on business prospects and permanently losing revenue. Therefore, a short-term positive aspect can lead to an ongoing market failure for both public and private investors. The resulting unequal playing field may eventually discourage unsubsidized bidders from participating¹³⁹. Another aspect that is not considered is that a subsidized economic operator may not guarantee optimal contract performance. If the subsidies cease or are postponed, the execution of the contract would be jeopardized. This would not be the case if there were total transparency, as with European economic operators who do not receive foreign aid and are subject to State aid control.

14.2. Scope and definition of public procurement procedures

Article 27 states that: "Foreign subsidies that cause or risk causing a distortion in a public procurement procedure shall be understood as foreign subsidies that enable an economic operator to submit a tender that is unduly advantageous in relation to the works, supplies, or services concerned." In this case, the requirement is that the foreign subsidies have been granted during the three years prior to the notification. It is interesting to note that in this ad hoc mechanism, reference is made only to the granting of the subsidy, subject to notification. However, by aligning this procedure with the ad hoc notification mechanism (Article 29(8)), it is necessary that the public contract has not yet been awarded. Chapter 4 presents the definition of notifiable public procurement procedures

See Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021: "The share of non-EU companies in indirect cross-border awards amounted to 39.7 % over the period from 2009 to 2015. Specific investigations for contract awards above EUR 250 million recorded in the TED database between 2015 and 2017 75 have shown that 21 of the 435 awardees 76 or 4.8% had an ultimate owner outside the EU."

¹³⁸ Directive 2014/24/EU recital 92.

according to the FSR140. In order to do so, two thresholds must be met or exceeded: the estimated value of a procurement of EUR 250 million. The calculation should be based on the total amount payable, excluding VAT, as estimated by the contracting authority. This calculation should include any options and contract renewals explicitly specified in the procurement documents. If the contracting authority includes prizes or payments for candidates or tenderers, these should also be considered when calculating the estimated value of the procurement¹⁴¹. The second threshold requires that the economic operator and its main sub-contractors and suppliers have received at least EUR 4 million in financial contributions over the prior three financial years per third country. If the procurement procedure is divided into lots, a third cumulative requirement would be added, which is the value of the lot or aggregate value of the lot equal to or greater than EUR 125 million. The FSR also provides exceptions to procurement procedures that will not be subject to the provisions of the chapter, such as in the case of situations of extreme urgency caused by unforeseeable events beyond the control of the contracting entity. In such cases, where it is necessary, the prescribed time limits for open procedures, restricted procedures, and negotiated procedures with prior call for competition may be deviated from. The contracting entity shall not be responsible for the circumstances invoked to justify the extreme urgency under any circumstances¹⁴². The same happens when the public procurement procedure is called and awarded in matters of defense and security field¹⁴³. In addition to the exceptions, there are also situations where the notification, required by the thresholds, does not imply that the undertaking is considered under investigation. These situations occur when the works, supplies, or services can only be provided by a particular economic operator. In such cases, there is no need to publish a concession of the contract because: (a) the specific economic operator is the one who will create or acquire a unique piece of art; or (b) there is a lack of competition due to factual reasons; or (c) the economic operator is the beneficiary of an exclusive right¹⁴⁴. Lastly, it is important to remember that in public procurement procedures, it is not a relationship between two parties, but between three. This is because the contracting authority is the one who has direct contact with the Commission. Therefore, whenever the economic operator is obligated to notify, it is the contracting authority who will explicitly include such obligation in writing among the procurement documents¹⁴⁵.

14.3. Prior notification of foreign financial contributions

If the conditions for notification under art. 28(1) and (2) are met the economic operators will have to notify the received financial contribution (≥ EUR 4 million per third country) to the contracting authority. Although it should be note that economic operators shall list in a declaration all foreign financial contributions received, therefore, those even below EUR 4 million. Professor Raymond Luja raises that if the intention is indeed to report any non-selective foreign financial contribution received by a tendering entity, this would be extremely challenging to accomplish. This could raise concerns about proportionality within the context of free movement provisions entailing a significant administrative burden. The complexity stems from the lead tenderer being obligated to disclose not only subsidies received by its main contractors and suppliers but also subsidies granted to other entities within the same economic group, even though the focus is on "foreign subsidies." Accessing all the necessary information may pose challenges for the entity leading the tender, especially when it comes from foreign governments. On a second instance, Member States' action is required under this tool, since the contracting authority will transfer the notification/declaration to the European Commission¹⁴⁶. Economic operators have a period of 10 working days to submit the relevant documentation; otherwise, their tender

¹⁴⁰ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 28.

¹⁴¹ Directive 2014/23/EU art. 8; Directive 2014/24/EU art. 5; Directive 2014/25/EU art. 16.

¹⁴² Directive 2014/24/EU art. 32(2) point (c); Directive 2014/25/EU art. 50 point (d).

¹⁴³ Directive 2009/81/EC, recital 4.

¹⁴⁴ Directive 2014/23/EU art. 31(4); Directive 2014/24/EU art. 32(2) point (b); Directive 2014/25/EU art. 50 point (c).

¹⁴⁵ Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 28.6.

¹⁴⁶ Ibid., art. 29.1.

will be deemed irregular and rejected, with the decision being communicated to the Commission. The same applies if the Commission receives an incomplete notification, whereby a period of 10 working days is given to submit the relevant documentation. A subcontractor or supplier is considered main when their involvement is crucial to contract performance, or their contribution exceeds 20% of the tender's value. The main contractor or main concessionaire, as defined in the relevant Directives¹⁴⁷, is responsible for submitting the notification or declaration on behalf of groups, subcontractors, and suppliers. Now, before explaining the ad hoc notification request, Article 29(7) states that if the contracting authority or entity reviewing tenders suspects the existence of foreign subsidies, despite the submission of a declaration, it must notify the Commission of such suspicions without delay. However, this does not allow the contracting authority to make a judgment on whether the tender is abnormally low, pursuant to the PPD, as it will be the Commission that analyzes the case based on possible foreign subsidies. This latter idea indicates that it is not necessary to rely on already existing law, which does not adequately assess the matter, but rather the FSR must be applied in its entirety. Finally, prior to the contract being awarded and if the Commission suspects that an economic operator may have benefited from foreign subsidies within the three years preceding the submission of the tender or request to participate in the public procurement procedure, the Commission may require notification of the alleged subsidies received through an ex officio procedure.

15. Procedure in public procurement procedures

In all respects, the procedure used in concentrations is essentially the same here, consisting of two phases. First, it is important to note that public procurement contracts that have already been awarded prior to 12 July 2023 shall not be subject to investigation¹⁴⁸. The ex officio review of public contracts already awarded, as stated in Article 9(2) will not apply if the contract has been awarded prior to 12 July 2023. Regarding the procedure, under Article 30(2) The Commission is required to conduct a preliminary review within 20 working days upon receiving a complete notification. The time limits mentioned in this Chapter will start on the working day following the receipt of the notification or the adoption of the relevant decision by the Commission. 149 The previous timeframe may be extended by 10 working days only in justified cases. Based on the preliminary review, the Commission will decide whether to initiate an in-depth investigation and inform the relevant economic operator and contracting authority without delay. If new information indicates incomplete notification or raises suspicions, the Commission may request additional information and reopen the preliminary review. The in-depth investigation should be concluded within 110 working days from receiving the complete notification, with a one-time extension of 20 working days allowed in exceptional circumstances¹⁵⁰. It may happen that procedure studies multi-stage procurement procedures, in those cases, the Commission will examine the complete notification submitted with the request to participate within 20 working days and suspend the preliminary review until the submission of the final tender. After the final tender is submitted, the preliminary review will be resumed, and the Commission has 20 working days to finalize it, considering any additional information. A decision closing the in-depth investigation should be made within 90 working days from the submission of the completed and updated notification. During the preliminary review and the in-depth investigation, all procedural steps in the public procurement procedure may continue, except for the award of the contract. During the duration of an indepth investigation the contract cannot be awarded to an economic operator who has submitted a notification under Article 29 until the Commission decides under Article 31(3), or until the time limits specified have expired. In the event that the Commission has not reached a decision within the specified time limit, the contract may be awarded to any economic operator, including the one who submitted the notification. If the contracting authority or contracting entity determines that the most economically advantageous tender was submitted by

¹⁴⁷ Directive 2014/23/EU art. 26(2); Directive 2014/24/EU art. 19(2); Directive 2014/25/EU art. 37(2).

Regulation (EU) 2022/2560, art. 32..

Ibid., art. 53.4.

Ibid., art. 30.5.

an economic operator who provided a declaration under Article 29 and the Commission has not initiated a review according to the *ad hoc* review possibility or by the two step procedure, the contract may be awarded to the economic operator who submitted such a tender before the Commission takes any decisions referred to in Article 31 or before the time limits expire.

16. The exclusion of EU funding

The White Paper on leveling the playing field in relation to foreign subsidies introduced to Europe the hypothesis that the same distorting effect, which occurs in mergers or public procurement procedures, can also occur when companies benefiting from foreign subsidies seek access to funding from the EU budget. The Financial Regulation (FR) contains the principles and procedures that govern the establishment, implementation, and control of the EU budget¹⁵¹. Until now, the call for tenders has been conducted through the Funding and Tender Opportunities Portal (F&T Portal). The reality is that this proposal has been well received, as all respondents who addressed this matter expressed their support for acting on foreign subsidies in relation to accessing EU funding¹⁵². Some Member States had proposed an "EU interest test" to assess the eligibility of companies that have received foreign subsidies for EU funding. However, the current EU funding section does not address subsidies, necessitating the need for reciprocity. It is suggested that foreign companies should not receive EU funding if their procurement markets are not open to European companies. Additionally, the majority agrees that companies benefiting from distorting foreign subsidies should be barred from accessing EU funding for a specific period. Despite the enthusiasm surrounding these proposals, the EU has decided not to include the concept of the EU budget in the provisions of the FSR. This may be attributed to two reasons. Firstly, while the EU's 2021-2027 long-term budget, along with the Next Generation EU recovery instrument, amounts to €2.018 trillion, there are different methods of EU budget management as outlined in Article 62 of the Financial Regulation (FR). These methods include direct management, shared management, and indirect management by partner organizations or authorities within or outside the EU.

Consequently, although the EU provides funding for specific programs or projects, it is not directly involved in their day-to-day management. Delegating powers to institutions other than the European Commission, as implied by shared and indirect management, would complicate administratively the few cases that the Commission should analyze. Another reason for the exclusion of EU funding from the FSR is that its scope and focus are not considered essential for the proper functioning of the internal market and achieving a level playing field. The exclusion ensures clarity and coherence within the regulation, allowing the Commission to focus on more targeted matters.

17. Communication of information and third country dialogue

Until now, the role of the Member States regarding the FSR had been limited to facilitating investigations conducted by the Commission within the Union, pursuant to Article 14. However, according to Article 35, the proper implementation of the FSR requires that when a Member State suspects the presence of a foreign subsidy that could distort the internal market, it is obligated to share relevant information with the Commission. This implies that Member States themselves do not have any authority to study these matters, and their role is limited to being informants/collaborators of the Commission. The same role can be attributed to individuals

Regulation (EU, Euratom) 2018/1046, art. 176(1): "participation in procurement procedures shall be open on equal terms to all natural and legal persons within the scope of the Treaties and to all natural and legal persons established in a third country which has a special agreement with the Union in the field of public procurement under the conditions laid down in such an agreement. It shall also be open to international organizations".

¹⁵² Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment accompanying the Draft Regulation 2021.

or legal entities who, upon noticing blatant foreign subsidies, decide to contact and inform the Commission (e.g., an association of undertakings). On the other hand, it can be appreciated the instrument that signifies the limited authority the Commission holds with respect to third-country actors. The third-country dialogue indicates that in cases where, because of a market investigation conducted under Article 36, the Commission harbors suspicions of repeated foreign subsidies distorting the internal market, or when multiple enforcement actions under this Regulation reveal foreign subsidies granted by the same third country that distort the internal market, the Commission is authorized to initiate a dialogue with the concerned third country. The objective of this dialogue is to explore potential options that aim to achieve the cessation or modification of these subsidies, thereby eliminating their distorting impact on the internal market. Therefore, it can be observed once again how the Commission engages in "diplomatic" relations to safeguard its internal market. Bounded under Article 44.9, which can be understood as a "WTO concern", the EU is obliged to fulfill its international obligations. This is evident in the distinct approach to inspections within the Union compared to those conducted outside the Union, where the EU must seek "permission" from the third country to investigate the granting of the foreign subsidy. Ultimately, it is even more evident in the case of imposing decisions on non-European companies, where it remains to be seen whether foreign companies will accept, on a voluntary basis, to transfer technology or make payments to the EU, as proposed. These remedies may potentially lead to distortions in the relations between EU and non-EU companies within the internal market¹⁵³. The reality of the matter indicates that demanding payments or fines from foreign companies is highly complicated in most cases. This can be observed in the instance when, in 2014, the Lithuanian Competition Authority had to undo the merger involving Gazprom, as it hindered the application of conditions enabling the freedom to purchase natural gas from other suppliers. As a result, the Russian State-owned company was fined EUR 36 million, but to date, it has been impossible to locate assets for confiscation, prompting the council to seek assistance from EU member states where Gazprom might have assets¹⁵⁴. In summary, the course of action that the EU would take in the event of non-cooperation by a third country remains uncertain, particularly considering that the potential response from the EU may be influenced by geopolitical factors.

18. Implementing and delegated acts

In accordance with Article 291(2) of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU), which states that "Where uniform conditions for implementing legally binding Union acts are needed, those acts shall confer implementing powers on the Commission," the FSR empowers the Commission to issue implementing acts in order to achieve uniform conditions. By 12 July 2023, the date on which the majority of the FSR is applicable, the Commission must have adopted implementing acts pertaining to:

- (a) the form, content and procedural details of notifications of concentrations.
- (b) the form, content and procedural details of notifications of foreign financial contributions and declaration of no foreign financial contribution in public procurement procedures.
- (c) procedural details for oral statements pursuant.
- (d) details of the disclosure and professional secrecy.
- (e) the form, content and procedural details of transparency requirements;
- (f) detailed rules on the calculation of time limits.
- (g) the procedural details and time limits for proposing commitments under Articles 25 and 31.
- (h) detailed rules on the procedural step concerning investigations regarding public procurement procedures.

¹⁵³ Rodrigues 2021, p. 220.

¹⁵⁴ The Baltic Times 2019, available at: https://www.baltictimes.com/lithuanian_anti-trust_body_says_recovering_fine_from_gazprom_is_difficult/

The Regulation grants the Commission authority to enact delegated acts, specifically delegated acts based on Article 290(1). This includes adjusting aggregate turnover thresholds in concentrations by up to 20% in either direction, contingent upon an assessment of the Regulation's implementation and the necessity for threshold modification. The objective is to better detect foreign subsidies with reasonable administrative burden while enhancing Regulation effectiveness. The Commission is obligated to justify this decision and conduct a minimum two-year assessment under Article 49(2). This assessment aims to analyze notifications, closures, objections, commitments, and redressive measures to determine threshold adjustments. Likewise, public procurement thresholds (EUR 250 million) can also be adjusted by 20% via delegated acts, subject to a similar rationale and assessment process as concentrations. Additionally, delegated acts outlined in Article 50 target reducing timelines for reviews and investigations in concentrations and financial contributions in public procurement procedures as specified in Articles 25(2), (4), 30(2), (5), and (6). Notably, Article 49(9) allows only for timeline reduction without the option of extension.

19. Conclusions

First. The EU does not aim to combat Foreign Direct Investment (FDI); it understands that FDI represents a significant portion of its GDP. However, the complete lack of transparency and the legal gaps resulting from the absence of specific regulations on foreign subsidies prevented the European Commission from addressing this issue. This was particularly problematic because there was an unequal situation between European companies, subject to State aid control and EU Merger control, and non-European companies that were not subject to State aid law. The long-term effects, had it not been for the FSR, would have led to a gradual exclusion of European operators from the internal market, with foreign companies increasing their market share and presence, eventually creating a situation of complete dependence on external resources.

Second. Regarding the alignment with already existing provision, it can be concluded that an additional review mechanism has been introduced in relation to corporate mergers and acquisitions. This mechanism will be implemented alongside merger and FDI control, resulting in an increased administrative burden for M&A transactions. On the other hand, in public procurement procedures, the FSR (Foreign Subsidies Regulation) is also established as an additional review mechanism, along with the Public Procurement Directives (PPD), aiming to prevent public entities from awarding contracts to subsidized tenderers.

Third. The concept of a foreign subsidy, as addressed in Article 3(1), pertains to a situation in which a third country, either directly or indirectly, provides a financial contribution that confers an advantage on a specific undertaking or multiple undertakings in their economic activities within the internal market. In order to address this issue, the FSR proposes three mechanisms of action: the ex officio general review, the assessment of notifiable concentrations and public procurement procedures, and the ad hoc notification assessments. As can be observed, these three types of mechanisms do not adhere to a single inspiration but rather combine different approaches within distinct concepts. This translates into the Commission having ample to act against thirdcountry subsidies that create uncertainty for companies operating in the internal market.

Fourth. The final conclusion that can be drawn is that although it can be argued that the FSR will lead to future claims regarding WTO rules violations or FTAs, it cannot be conceived as a "house built on sand." In all respects, the FSR is not an instrument that aims to grant more rights to Member States, which would contradict the principle of non-discrimination of the WTO, but rather to level the playing field. This instrument, being a vivid example of European competition law and its open strategic autonomy, could encourage third countries to adopt their own State aid control system. This could possibly be the new starting point for third countries to attempt to emulate the EU and not merely perceive the FSR as a trade barrier, as it does not seek to hinder competition in favor of the EU but rather to enhance competitiveness, with the associated benefits. Lastly, the significant change would involve curbing foreign policies that harbor strategic plans in favor of engaging in discussions within the WTO to improve international trade conditions.

20. Bibliography

Primary sources

International Legislation

General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade 1947

"General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade". Not published in the Official Journal of the European Union.

Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures 1994

"Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures". Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 336/156, 23rd December 2023.

Agreement on Government Procurement 2012

"Agreement on Government Procurement". Published in 2012.

European Primary Legislation

Treaty of Rome 1957

"Treaty of Rome" or "Treaty establishing the European Economic Community". Not published in the Official Journal of the European Union.

Treaty on the European Union 2012

"Consolidated version of the Treaty on the European Union". Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, C 326, Volume 55 of 26th October 2012.

Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union 2012

"Consolidated version of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union". Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, C 326, Volume 55 on 26th October 2012.

European Secondary Legislation

Council Regulation 139/2004/EC

Council Regulation 139/2004/EC of 20 January 2004 on the control of concentrations between undertakings (the EC Merger Regulation). Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, on 29th January 2004.

Council Regulation 2015/1589/EU

Council Regulation 2015/1589/EU of 13 July 2015 laying down detailed rules for the application of Article 108 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 248/9, on $24^{\rm th}$ September 2015.

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2016/1037/EU

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2016/1037/EU of 8 June 2016 on protection against subsidised imports from countries not members of the European Union (codification). Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 176/55, on 30th June 2016.

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2018/1046/EU

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2018/1046/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 July 2018 on the financial rules applicable to the general budget of the Union, amending Regulations (EU) No

1296/2013, (EU) No 1301/2013, (EU) No 1303/2013, (EU) No 1304/2013, (EU) No 1309/2013, (EU) No 1316/2013, (EU) No 223/2014, (EU) No 283/2014, and Decision No 541/2014/EU and repealing Regulation (EU, Euratom) No 966/2012. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 193, on 30th July 2018.

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2019/452/EU

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2019/452/EU of 19 March 2019 establishing a framework for the screening of foreign direct investments into the Union. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, LI 79, on 21st March 2019.

Commission Implementing Regulation 2020/776/EU

Commission Implementing Regulation 2020/776/EU of 12 June 2020 imposing definitive countervailing duties on imports of certain woven and/or stitched glass fibre fabrics originating in the People's Republic of China and Egypt and amending Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2020/492 imposing definitive anti-dumping duties on imports of certain woven and/or stitched glass fibre fabrics originating in the People's Republic of China and Egypt. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 189, on 15th June 2020.

Council and European Parliament Regulation 2022/2560/EU

Council and European Parliament Directive 2022/2560/EU of 14 December 2022 on foreign subsidies distorting the internal market. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 330, on 23rd December 2022.

Council and European Parliament Directive 2009/81/EC

Council and European Parliament Directive 2009/81/EC of 13 July 2009 on the coordination of procedures for the award of certain works contracts, supply contracts and service contracts by contracting authorities or entities in the fields of defence and security, and amending Directives 2004/17/EC and 2004/18/EC. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 216/76, on 20th August 2009.

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/23/EU

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/23/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 February 2014 on the award of concession contracts Text with EEA relevance. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 94, on 28th March 2014.

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/24/EU

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/24/EU of 16 February 2014 on public procurement and repealing Directive 2004/18/EC. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 94, on 28th March 2014.

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/25/EU

Council and European Parliament Directive 2014/25/EU of 26 February 2014 on procurement by entities operating in the water, energy, transport and postal services sectors and repealing Directive 2004/17/EC Text with EEA relevance. Published on the Official Journal of the European Union, L 94/243, on 28th March 2014.

Foreign Legislation

Foreign Investment Law of the People's Republic of China 2019

National People's Congress Foreign Investment Law of the People's Republic of China 2019. Published on 15th March 2019.

Subsidy Control Act 2022

United Kingdom's Subsidy Control Act, Published on 15th March 2019.

European Case Law

Case 173/73

 $Case~173/73, \textit{Italian Republic v Commission of the European Communities}, [1974], ECR-00709. \ ECLI: EU: C:1974:71.$

Case C-76/81

Case C-76/81, SA Transporoute et travaux v Minister of Public Works, [1982], ECR-00417. ECLI:EU:C:1982:49.

Case T-156/98

Case T-156/98, RJB Mining v Commission of the European Communities, [2001], ECRII-00337. ECLI:EU:T:2001:29.

Case C-258/99

Case C-258/99, BASF AG v Bureau voor de Industriële Eigendom (BIE), [2001], ECRI-03643. ECLI:EU:C:2001:261.

Case C-482/99

Case C-482/99, French Republic v Commission of the European Communities, [2002], ECRI-04397. ECLI:EU:C:2002:294.

Case C-388/01

Case C-388/01, Commission of the European Communities v Italian Republic, [2003], ECRI-00721. ECLI:EU:C:2003:30.

Case C-109/04

Case C-109/04, Karl Robert Kranemann v Land Nordrhein-Westfalen, [2005], ECRI-02421. ECLI:EU:C:2005:187.

Case C-141/07

Case C-141/07, Commission of the European Communities v Federal Republic of Germany, [2008], ECRI-06935. ECLI:EU:C:2008:492.

Case C-54/99

Case C-54/99, Association Eglise de scientologie de Paris and Scientology International Reserves Trust v The Prime Minister, [2020], ECR I-01335. ECLI:EU:C:2000:124.

Case C-611/18 P

Case C-611/18 P, Pirelli & C. SpA v European Commission, [2020], Not yet published. ECLI:EU:C:2020:868.

Case C-367/19

Case C-367/19, *Tax-Fin-Lex d.o.o. v Ministrstvo za notranje zadeve*, [2020], Court Reports General. ECLI:EU:C:2020:685.

Case T-540/20

Case T-540/20, Jushi Egypt for Fiberglass Industry v Commission, [2023], Court Reports General. ECLI: EU:T:2023:91.

Commission's Decisions

COMP/M.4956

Case No COMP/M.4956, STX/ Aker Yards, [2008], C1693 final.

Other official sources

European Commission, COM(2020) 456 final

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee, and the Committee of the Regions and the Committee of the Regions Empty; "Europe's moment: Repair and Prepare for the Next Generation". Published on 27-5-2020, in Brussels by European Commission. Retrieved from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM:2020:456:FIN; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, COM(2020) 253 final

White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies. ". Published on 17-6-2020, in Brussels by European Commission. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/competition/international/overview/foreign_subsidies_white_paper.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, COM(2021) 350 final

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee, and the Committee of the Regions; "*Updating the 2020 New Industrial Strategy: Building a stronger Single Market for Europe's recovery*". Published on 5-5-2021, in Brussels by European Commission. Retrieved from: https://commission.europa.eu/system/files/2021-05/communication-industrial-strategy-update-2020_en.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, COM(2021) 223 final

Commission's staff working document on the impact assessment; "Accompanying the Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on foreign subsidies distorting the internal market". Published on 5-5-2021, in Brussels by European Commission. Retrieved from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=SWD:2021:99:FIN; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, COM(2022) 433 final

Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council. "Second Annual Report on the screening of foreign direct investments into the Union". Published on 1-9-2022, in Brussels by European Commission. Retrieved from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52022DC0433; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, 2004/C 101/03

Commission Notice on cooperation within the Network of Competition Authorities. Published on 27-2-2004. Retrieved from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=celex%3A52004XC0427%2802%29 ; last visited on 8^{th} June 2023.

Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances and Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz 2019

Communication of Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances and Bundesministerium der Finanzen to the European Commission 2019; "A Franco-German Manifesto for a European industrial policy fit for the 21st Century". Retrieved from: https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/F/franco-german-manifesto-fora-european-industrial-policy.pdf%3F_blob%3DpublicationFile%26v%3D2, ; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Kingdom of the Netherlands 2019

Paper of the Kingdom of the Netherlands to the Euroepan Comission 2019; "Non-paper - Strengthening the level playing field on the internal market". Retrieved from: https://www.permanentrepresentations.nl/documents/publications/2019/12/09/non-paper-on-level-playing-field: last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Parliament, (2019/2131(INI))

European Parliament resolution of 18 June 2020 on competition policy — annual report 2019. Published on 25-2-2020, in Brussels by European Parliament. Retrieved from: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/A-9-2020-0022 EN.pdf; last visited on 8th May 2023.

European Commission 2020

European Commission; "*The European Fund for Strategic Investment*"; Retrieved from: https://commission. europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/economy-works-people/european-fund-strategic-investments_en; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Eurostat statistic 2022

Eurostat statistic explained 2022; "World direct investment pattern". Published on 5-8-2022. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=World_direct_investment_patterns; last visited on 8th May 2023.

European Commission 2022

European Commission; "Investment"; Retrieved from: https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/help-exporters-and-importers/accessing-markets/investment_en; last visited on 8th June 2023.

European Commission, Summary 2020

Summary of the responses to the public consultation on the White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies 2020. Published in 2020. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/competition/international/overview/WP_foreign_subsidies2020_summary_public_consultation.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Danish Government 2020

The Danish Government's response to the European Commission's White Paper on levelling the playing field as regards foreign subsidies. Published on 23-9-2020. Retrieved from: https://www.eu.dk/samling/20191/kommissionsforslag/kom(2020)0253/bilag/2/2249349.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Eurostat statistic 2022

Eurostat statistic explained 2022; "Foreign Direct Investment Flows." Published in 2022. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Foreign_direct_investment_-_flows; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Feport 2020

Feport; "Position Paper on the White Paper on Foreign Subsidies". Published in 2020. Retrieved from: https://www.feport.eu/images/downloads/feport---position-paper-on-white-paper-on-foreign-subsidies.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Secondary sources

Edited Books

Rodrigues 2021

Nuno Cunha Rodrigues (ed.), "Extraterritoriality of EU Economic Law: The Application of EU Economic Law Outside the Territory of the EU". Published by *Springer*, First Edition [2021], pages from 197 to 227.

Sánchez Graells 2021

Albert Sánchez Graells (ed.), European Commission. Trade & investment - addressing distortions caused by foreign subsidies, Edition [2021], pages from 25 to 45.

Other academic sources

Jones & Davies 2014

Alison Jones and John Davies; "Merger Control and the Public Interest: Balancing EU and National Law in the Protectionist Debate". Published in: *European Competition Journal 453*, Volume 10(3), by *King's College London*.

Pages from to 1 to 43. Retrieved from: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2533860; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Melo Araujo 2017

Dr. Billy Melo Araujo; "Setting the rules of the game: the rise (and fall) of mega-regionals, deep integration and the role of the WTO". Published in: *Journal of International Law and Foreign Affairs*, Volume 21(2) [2017], by *UCLA*, pages from 101 to 153. Retrieved from: https://pureadmin.qub.ac.uk/ws/files/128693081/Araujo_Article_28Format_1_Final.pdf; last visited on 8th June 2023.

McNelis 2019

Natalie McNelis 2019; *Fincantieri's shipbuilding 'European champion' may not float with EU regulato*. .MLex LexisNexis. Retrieved from: https://mlexmarketinsight.com/news-hub/editors-picks/area-of-expertise/mergers-and-acquisitions/fincantieris-shipbuilding-european-champion-may-not-float-with-eu-regulator; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Blažo 2021

Ondrej Blažo; "A New Regime on Protection of Public Procurement against Foreign Subsidies Distorting the Internal Market: Mighty Paladin or Giant on the Feet of Clay?". Published in: *International and Comparative Law Review*, by Palacký University Olomouc, pages from 138 to 161. Retrieved from: https://sciendo.com/article/10.2478/iclr-2021-0016; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Luja 2021

Raymond Luja; "The Foreign Subsidies Regulation: Countering State Aid Beyond the European Union". Published in: European State Aid Law Quarterly, Volume 20(2), by Maastricht University. Pages from 187 to 199. Retrieved from: https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/en/publications/the-foreign-subsidies-regulation-countering-state-aid-beyond-the-; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Nicolaides 2021

Phedon Nicolaides 2021; Can the Decision of a Private Entity be Imputed to the State?. Lexxion. Retrieved from: https://www.lexxion.eu/stateaidpost/can-the-decision-of-a-private-entity-be-imputed-to-the-state/; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Blockx 2021

Jan Blockx; "The proposal for an EU Regulation on foreign subsidies distorting the internal market How will it impact corporate mergers and acquisitions?". Pages from 1 to 9. Retrieved from. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3936624; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Hornkohl 2022

Dr. Lena Hornkohl; "The EU Foreign Subsidy Regulation – What, why and how?". Published in the upcoming: *The Investment Weapon – Studies on the Law and Geo-economics of Foreign Investment Controls*, Volume 1 [2023], by *Hillebrand*, pages from 1 to 26. Retrieved from: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4172808; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Sire 2022

Thibault Sire 2022; *The uneven playing field: How to deal with foreign subsidies when assessing mergers?*. Concurrences.. Retrieved from: https://www.concurrences.com/en/review/numeros/no-1-2022/droit-et-economie/new-translation-the-uneven-playing-field-how-to-deal-with-foreign-subsidies; pages from 1 to 9; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Colomo & Neven 2023

Pablo Ibáñez Colomo and Damien J Neven; "The Extraterritorial Dimension of EU State Aid Control". Published in: *EU State Aid Control: Law and Economics*, Edition 2, by *Kluwer*. Pages from 1 to 47. Retrieved from: https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4375482; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Electronic sources

Cassa depositi e prestiti Spa (CDP) 2014

CDP: il Consiglio di amministrazione approva la cessione del 35% di CDP RETI al Gruppo Cinese State Grid Corporation of China. Retrieved from: https://www.cdp.it/sitointernet/page/it/cdp_il_consiglio_di_ amministrazione_approva_la_cessione_del_35_di_cdp_reti_al_gruppo_cinese_state_grid_corporation_of_ china?contentId=CSA11040; last visited on 8th June 2023.

The Baltic Times 2019

The Baltic Times; Lithuanian anti-trust body says recovering fine from Gazprom is difficult. Retrieved from: https://www.baltictimes.com/lithuanian_anti-trust_body_says_recovering_fine_from_gazprom_is_difficult/; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Herbert Smith Freehills 2021

Herbert Smith Freehills; EU proposal to address foreign subsidies, Retrieved from: https://www. herbertsmithfreehills.com/latest-thinking/eu-proposal-to-address-foreign-subsidies; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Siemenes Shareholder Structure & Voting Rights Announcements

Retrieved https://new.siemens.com/global/en/company/investor-relations/share-bonds-rating/ from: shareholder-structure-voting-rights-announcements.html; last visited on 8th June 2023.

Números Publicados

Serie Unión Europea y Relaciones Internacionales

Nº 1/2000	"La política monetaria única de la Unión Europea" Rafael Pampillón Olmedo
Nº 2/2000	"Nacionalismo e integración" Leonardo Caruana de las Cagigas y Eduardo González Calleja
Nº 1/2001	"Standard and Harmonize: Tax Arbitrage" Nohemi Boal Velasco y Mariano González Sánchez
Nº 2/2001	"Alemania y la ampliación al este: convergencias y divergencias" José María Beneyto Pérez
Nº 3/2001	"Towards a common European diplomacy? Analysis of the European Parliament resolution on establishing a common diplomacy (A5-0210/2000)" Belén Becerril Atienza y Gerardo Galeote Quecedo
Nº 4/2001	"La Política de Inmigración en la Unión Europea" Patricia Argerey Vilar
Nº 1/2002	"ALCA: Adiós al modelo de integración europea?" Mario Jaramillo Contreras
Nº 2/2002	"La crisis de Oriente Medio: Palestina" Leonardo Caruana de las Cagigas
Nº 3/2002	"El establecimiento de una delimitación más precisa de las competencias entre la Unión Europea y los Estados miembros" José María Beneyto y Claus Giering
Nº 4/2002	"La sociedad anónima europea" Manuel García Riestra
Nº 5/2002	"Jerarquía y tipología normativa, procesos legislativos y separación de poderes en la Unión Europea: hacia un modelo más claro y transparente" Alberto Gil Ibáñez
Nº 6/2002	"Análisis de situación y opciones respecto a la posición de las Regiones en el ámbito de la UE. Especial atención al Comité de las Regiones" Alberto Gil Ibáñez
Nº 7/2002	"Die Festlegung einer genaueren Abgrenzung der Kompetenzen zwischen der Europäischen Union und den Mitgliedstaaten" José María Beneyto y Claus Giering
Nº 1/2003	"Un español en Europa. Una aproximación a Juan Luis Vives" José Peña González
Nº 2/2003	"El mercado del arte y los obstáculos fiscales ¿Una asignatura pendiente en la Unión Europea?" Pablo Siegrist Ridruejo
Nº 1/2004	"Evolución en el ámbito del pensamiento de las relaciones España-Europa" José Peña González
Nº 2/2004	"La sociedad europea: un régimen fragmentario con intención armonizadora" Alfonso Martínez Echevarría y García de Dueñas

Nº 3/2004	"Tres operaciones PESD: Bosnia y Herzegovina, Macedonia y República Democrática de Congo" Berta Carrión Ramírez
Nº 4/2004	"Turquía: El largo camino hacia Europa" Delia Contreras
Nº 5/2004	"En el horizonte de la tutela judicial efectiva, el TJCE supera la interpretación restrictiva de la legitimación activa mediante el uso de la cuestión prejudicial y la excepción de ilegalidad" Alfonso Rincón García Loygorri
Nº 1/2005	"The Biret cases: what effects do WTO dispute settlement rulings have in EU law?" Adrian Emch
Nº 2/2005	"Las ofertas públicas de adquisición de títulos desde la perspectiva comunitaria en el marco de la creación de un espacio financiero integrado" José María Beneyto y José Puente
Nº 3/2005	"Las regiones ultraperiféricas de la UE: evolución de las mismas como consecuencia de las políticas específicas aplicadas. Canarias como ejemplo" Carlota González Láynez
Nº 24/2006	"El Imperio Otomano: ¿por tercera vez a las puertas de Viena?" Alejandra Arana
Nº 25/2006	"Bioterrorismo: la amenaza latente" Ignacio Ibáñez Ferrándiz
Nº 26/2006	"Inmigración y redefinición de la identidad europea" Diego Acosta Arcarazo
Nº 27/2007	"Procesos de integración en Sudamérica. Un proyecto más ambicioso: la comunidad sudamericana de naciones" Raquel Turienzo Carracedo
Nº 28/2007	"El poder del derecho en el orden internacional. Estudio crítico de la aplicación de la norma democrática por el Consejo de Seguridad y la Unión Europea" Gaspar Atienza Becerril
Nº 29/2008	"Iraqi Kurdistan: Past, Present and Future. A look at the history, the contemporary situation and the future for the Kurdish parts of Iraq" Egil Thorsås
Nº 30/2008	"Los desafíos de la creciente presencia de China en el continente africano" Marisa Caroço Amaro
Nº 31/2009	"La cooperación al desarrollo: un traje a medida para cada contexto. Las prioridades para la promoción de la buena gobernanza en terceros países: la Unión Europea, los Estados Unidos y la Organización de las Naciones Unidas" Anne Van Nistelroo
Nº 32/2009	"Desafíos y oportunidades en las relaciones entre la Unión Europea y Turquía" Manuela Gambino
Nº 33/2010	"Las relaciones trasatlánticas tras la crisis financiera internacional: oportunidades para la Presidencia Española" Román Escolano
Nº 34/2010	"Los derechos fundamentales en los tratados europeos. Evolución y situación actual" Silvia Ortiz Herrera
Nº 35/2010	"La Unión Europea ante los retos de la democratización en Cuba" Delia Contreras
Nº 36/2010	"La asociación estratégica UE-Brasil. Retórica y pragmatismo en las relaciones Euro- Brasileñas(Vol 1 y 2)" Ana Isabel Rodríguez Iglesias

Nº 37/2011	"China's foreign policy: A European Perspective" Fernando Delage y Gracia Abad
Nº 38/2011	"China's Priorities and Strategy in China-EU Relations" Chen Zhimin, Dai Bingran, Zhongqi Pan and Ding Chun
Nº 39/2011	"Motor or Brake for European Policies? Germany's new role in the EU after the Lisbon- Judgment of its Federal Constitutional Court" Ingolf Pernice
Nº 40/2011	"Back to Square One: the Past, Present and Future of the Simmenthal Mandate" Siniša Rodin
Nº 41/2011	"Lisbon before the Courts: Comparative Perspectives" Mattias Wendel
Nº 42/2011	"The Spanish Constitutional Court, European Law and the constitutional traditions common to the member states (Art. 6.3 TUE). Lisbon and beyond" Antonio López-Pina
Nº 43/2011	"Women in the Islamic Republic of Iran: The Paradox of less Rights and more Opportunities" Désirée Emilie Simonetti
Nº 44/2011	"China and the Global Political Economy" Weiping Huang & Xinning Song
Nº 45/2011	"Multilateralism and Soft Diplomacy" Juliet Lodge and Angela Carpenter
Nº 46/2011	"FDI and Business Networks: The EU-China Foreign Direct Investment Relationship" Jeremy Clegg and Hinrich Voss
Nº 47/2011	"China within the emerging Asian multilateralism and regionalism. As perceived through a comparison with the European Neighborhood Policy" Maria-Eugenia Bardaro & Frederik Ponjaert
Nº 48/2011	"Multilateralism and global governance" Mario Telò
Nº 49/2011	"EU-China: Bilateral Trade Relations and Business Cooperation" Enrique Fanjul
Nº 50/2011	"Political Dialogue in EU-China Relations" José María Beneyto, Alicia Sorroza, Inmaculada Hurtado y Justo Corti
Nº 51/2011	"La Política Energética Exterior de la Unión Europea. Entre dependencia, seguridad de abastecimiento, mercado y geopolítica" Marco Villa
Nº 52/2011	"Los Inicios del Servicio Europeo de Acción Exterior" Macarena Esteban Guadalix
Nº 53/2011	"Holding Europe's CFSP/CSDP Executive to Account in the Age of the Lisbon Treaty" Daniel Thym
Nº 54/2011	"El conflicto en el Ártico: ¿hacia un tratado internacional?" Alberto Trillo Barca
Nº 55/2012	"Turkey's Accession to the European Union: Going Nowhere" William Chislett
Nº 56/2012	"Las relaciones entre la Unión Europea y la Federación Rusa en materia de seguridad y defensa. Reflexiones al calor del nuevo concepto estratégico de la Alianza Atlántica" Jesús Elguea Palacios

Nº 57/2012	"The Multiannual Financial Framework 2014-2020: A Preliminary analysis of the Spanish position" Mario Kölling y Cristina Serrano Leal
Nº 58/2012	"Preserving Sovereignty, Delaying the Supranational Constitutional Moment? The CJEU as the Anti-Model for regional judiciaries" Allan F. Tatham
Nº 59/2012	"La participación de las Comunidades Autónomas en el diseño y la negociación de la Política de Cohesión para el periodo 2014-2020" Mario Kölling y Cristina Serrano Leal
Nº 60/2012	"El planteamiento de las asociaciones estratégicas: la respuesta europea ante los desafíos que presenta el Nuevo Orden Mundial" Javier García Toni
Nº 61/2012	"La dimensión global del Constitucionalismo Multinivel. Una respuesta legal a los desafíos de la globalización" Ingolf Pernice
Nº 62/2012	"EU External Relations: the Governance Mode of Foreign Policy" Gráinne de Búrca
Nº 63/2012	"La propiedad intelectual en China: cambios y adaptaciones a los cánones internacionales" Paula Tallón Queija
Nº 64/2012	"Contribuciones del presupuesto comunitario a la gobernanza global: claves desde Europa" Cristina Serrano Leal
Nº 65/2013	"Las Relaciones Germano-Estadounidenses entre 1933 y 1945" Pablo Guerrero García
Nº 66/2013	"El futuro de la agricultura europea ante los nuevos desafíos mundiales" Marta Llorca Gomis, Raquel Antón Martín, Carmen Durán Vizán, Jaime del Olmo Morillo-Velarde
Nº 67/2013	"¿Cómo será la guerra en el futuro? La perspectiva norteamericana" Salvador Sánchez Tapia
Nº 68/2013	"Políticas y Estrategias de Comunicación de la Comisión Europea: Actores y procesos desde que se aprueban hasta que la información llega a la ciudadanía española" Marta Hernández Ruiz
Nº 69/2013	"El reglamento europeo de sucesiones. Tribunales competentes y ley aplicable. Excepciones al principio general de unidad de ley" Silvia Ortiz Herrera
Nº 70/2013	"Private Sector Protagonism in U.S. Humanitarian Aid" Sarah Elizabeth Capers
Nº 71/2014	"Integration of Turkish Minorities in Germany" Iraia Eizmendi Alonso
Nº 72/2014	"La imagen de España en el exterior: La Marca España" Marta Sabater Ramis
Nº 73/2014	"Aportaciones del Mercado Interior y la política de competencia europea: lecciones a considerar por otras áreas de integración regional" Jerónimo Maillo
Nº 74/2015	"Las relaciones de la UE con sus socios meridionales a la luz de la Primavera Árabe" Paloma Luengos Fernández
Nº 75/2015	"De Viena a Sarajevo: un estudio del equilibrio de poder en Europa entre 1815 y 1914" Álvaro Silva Soto

Nº 76/2015	"El avance de la ultraderecha en la Unión Europea como consecuencia de la crisis: Una perspectiva del contexto político de Grecia y Francia según la teoría del 'chivo expiatorio'" Eduardo Torrecilla Giménez
Nº 77/2016	"La influencia de los factores culturales en la internacionalización de la empresa: El caso de España y Alemania" Blanca Sánchez Goyenechea
Nº 78/2016	"La Cooperación Estructurada Permanente como instrumento para una defensa común" Elena Martínez Padilla
Nº 79/2017	"The European refugee crisis and the EU-Turkey deal on migrants and refugees" Guido Savasta
Nº 80/2017	"Brexit:How did the UK get here?" Izabela Daleszak
Nº 81/2017	"Las ONGD españolas: necesidad de adaptación al nuevo contexto para sobrevivir" Carmen Moreno Quintero
Nº 82/2017	"Los nuevos instrumentos y los objetivos de política económica en la UE: efectos de la crisis sobre las desigualdades" Miguel Moltó
Nº 83/2017	"Peace and Reconciliation Processes: The Northern Irish case and its lessons" Carlos Johnston Sánchez
Nº 84/2018	"Cuba en el mundo: el papel de Estados Unidos, la Unión Europea y España" Paula Foces Rubio
Nº 85/2018	"Environmental Protection Efforts and the Threat of Climate Change in the Arctic: Examined Through International Perspectives Including the European Union and the United States of America" Kristina Morris
Nº 86/2018	"La Unión Europea pide la palabra en la (nueva) escena internacional" José Martín y Pérez de Nanclares
Nº 87/2019	"El impacto de la integración regional africana dentro del marco de asociación UE-ACP y su implicación en las relaciones post Cotonú 2020" Sandra Moreno Ayala
Nº 88/2019	"Lucha contra el narcotráfico: un análisis comparativo del Plan Colombia y la Iniciativa Mérida" Blanca Paniego Gámez
Nº 89/2019	"Desinformación en la UE: ¿amenaza híbrida o fenómeno comunicativo? Evolución de la estrategia de la UE desde 2015" Elena Terán González
Nº 90/2019	"La influencia del caso Puigdemont en la cooperación judicial penal europea" Pablo Rivera Rodríguez
Nº 91/2020	"Trumping Climate Change: National and International Commitments to Climate Change in the Trump Era" Olivia Scotti
Nº 92/2020	"El impacto social de la innovación tecnológica en Europa" Ricardo Palomo-Zurdo, Virginia Rey-Paredes, Milagros Gutiérrez-Fernández, Yakira Fernández- Torres
Nº 93/2020	"El Reglamento sobre la privacidad y las comunicaciones electrónicas, la asignatura pendiente del Mercado Único Digital"

Ana Gascón Marcén

Nº 94/2020	"Referencias al tratamiento constitucional de la Unión Europea en algunos Estados Miembros" Rafael Ripoll Navarro
Nº 95/2020	"La identidad europea, ¿en crisis? Reflexiones entorno a los valores comunes en un entorno de cambio" Irene Correas Sosa
Nº 96/2020	"La configuración de un sistema de partidos propiamente europeo" Luis Rodrigo de Castro
Nº 97/2020	"El Banco Asiático de Inversión en Infraestructura. La participación de Europa y de España" Amadeo Jensana Tanehashi
Nº 98/2020	"Nuevas perspectivas en las relaciones entre la Unión Europea y China" Georgina Higueras
Nº 99/2020	"Inversiones Unión Europea-China: ¿hacia una nueva era?" Jerónimo Maillo y Javier Porras
Nº 100/2020	"40 años de reforma: el papel de China en la comunidad internacional" Enrique Fanjul
Nº 101/2020	"A climate for change in the European Union. The current crisis implications for EU climate and energy policies" Corina Popa
Nº 102/2020	"Aciertos y desafíos de la cooperación Sur-Sur. Estudio del caso de Cuba y Haití" María Fernández Sánchez
Nº 103/2020	"El Derecho Internacional Humanitario después de la II Guerra Mundial" Gonzalo del Cura Jiménez
Nº 104/2020	"Reframing the Response to Climate Refugees" Alexander Grey Crutchfield
Nº 105/2021	"The Biden Condition: interpreting Treaty-Interpretation" Jose M. de Areilza
Nº 106/2021	"¿Hacia la Corte Multilateral de Inversiones? El acuerdo de inversiones EU-China y sus consecuencias para el arbitraje" José María Beneyto Pérez
Nº 107/2021	"El acuerdo de partenariado economico UE-Japon. Implicaciones para España" Amadeo Jensana Tanehashi
Nº 108/2021	"El acuerdo con Reino Unido. Implicaciones para España" Allan Francis Tatham
Nº 109/2021	"El 'Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement' (CETA) con Canadá. Implicaciones para España" Cristina Serrano Leal
Nº 110/2021	"Acuerdos comerciales UE de "Nueva Generación": origen, rasgos y valoración" Jerónimo Maillo

Nº 111/2021 "Europa en el mundo" Emilio Lamo de Espinosa Nº 112/2021 "A geostrategic rivalry: the Sino-Indian border dispute" Eva María Pérez Vidal Nº 113/2021 "The EU-China Digital Agenda and Connectivity" Meri Beridze Nº 114/2021 "Las mujeres en los conflictos y postconflictos armados: la Resolución 1325 de la ONU y su vigencia hoy" Guadalupe Cavero Martínez Nº 115/2021 "Tesla: estrategias de internacionalización y acceso al mercado en Brasil" Carmen Salvo González Nº 116/2022 "Player or board game? In Search of Europe's Strategic Autonomy: The Need of a Common Digital Strategy of the European Union towards the People's Republic of China" Loreto Machés Blázquez Nº 117/2022 "La posición de la Unión Europea en el conflicto del Sáhara Occidental ¿Terminan los principios donde empiezan los intereses?" Elena Ruiz Giménez Nº 118/2022 "La defensa de los valores de la Unión Europea: La condicionalidad de los Fondos Europeos al estado de derecho" Alicia Arjona Hernández Nº 119/2022 "Medidas restrictivas en la Unión Europea: el nuevo régimen de sanciones contra las violaciones y abusos graves de los derechos humanos en el contexto internacional" Celia Fernández Castañeda Nº 120/2022 "La relación hispano-británica en materia de seguridad y defensa después del Brexit" Salvador Sánchez Tapia "Oportunidades para la cooperación bilateral en la cultura, la educación y la investigación: Nº 121/2022 Piedras angulares en las relaciones hispano-británicas después de Brexit" Allan F. Tatham Nº 122/2022 "Building bridges: cómo paliar los efectos del Brexit sobre los intercambios económicos bilaterales de España con el Reino Unido" Álvaro Anchuelo Crego Nº 123/2022 "Mobility issues for UK and Spanish nationals post Brexit" Catherine Barnard Nº 124/2022 "Derechos humanos y debida diligencia en las cadenas globales de suministro" Enrique Fanjul Nº 125/2022 "Sostenibilidad y Derecho Internacional de las inversiones: claves prácticas para Estados y empresas transnacionales" Francisco Pascual-Vives y Alberto Jiménez-Piernas García "Derechos humanos y empresas, una agenda internacional en evolución" Nº 126/2022 Sandra Galimberti Díaz-Faes

"El futuro de la Unión: una integración circunspecta"

Pablo García-Berdoy

Nº 127/2022

Nº 128/2022	"El régimen internacional de no proliferación nuclear: ¿refundación o revisión crítica?" Ignacio Cartagena Núñez
Nº 129/2022	"The Islamic State and Cultural Heritage: A two-track weaponization" María Gómez Landaburu
Nº 130/2022	"La política de abastecimiento energético de la Unión Europea: Dependencia y vulnerabilidad ante la invasión rusa a Ucrania" Raúl Carrasco Contero
Nº 131/2022	"El idioma español: situación actual y mirada al futuro. Un cambio de modelo" José Olábarri Azagra
Nº 132/2022	"Rule of law conditionality mechanism: analysis of actors' interests" Carolina de Amuriza Chicharro
Nº 133/2022	"Due diligence y cambio climatico" Lorena Sales Pallares y María Chiara Marullo
Nº 134/2023	"Debida diligencia corporativa en materia de derechos humanos y sostenibilidad: ¿riesgos u oportunidades?" Francisco Pascual-Vives y Alberto Jiménez-Piernas García
Nº 135/2023	"Debida Diligencia en Derechos Humanos: en camino hacia la legalización" Sandra Galimberti Díaz-Faes
Nº 136/2023	"Obligaciones de Debida Diligencia en cuestiones de sostenibilidad en el marco de la Unión Europea: la perspectiva empresarial" Enrique Fanjul
Nº 137/2023	"La Conferencia sobre el Futuro de Europa .Hacia una reforma de los Tratados?" Inés Méndez de Vigo Pérez de Herrasti
Nº 138/2023	"The Assertiveness of the European Commission in the Enforcement of Fundamental Values: The impact of the Russia-Ukraine War" Andreína V. Hernández Ross
Nº 139/2024	"Transparencia y acceso a los documentos de las instituciones de la Unión Europea durante el Procedimiento Legislativo Ordinario. Tratamiento por parte del Parlamento Europeo" María García de Quevedo Ortiz

Serie Política de la Competencia y Regulación

Nº 1/2001	"El control de concentraciones en España: un nuevo marco legislativo para las empresas" José María Beneyto
Nº 2/2001	"Análisis de los efectos económicos y sobre la competencia de la concentraciónEndesa- Iberdrola" Luis Atienza, Javier de Quinto y Richard Watt
	Luis Auenza, Javier de Quinto y Idenard Watt
Nº 3/2001	"Empresas en Participación concentrativas y artículo 81 del Tratado CE: Dos años de aplicación del artículo 2(4) del Reglamento CE de control de las operaciones de concentración" Jerónimo Maíllo González-Orús
Nº 1/2002	"Cinco años de aplicación de la Comunicación de 1996 relativa a la no imposición de multas o a la reducción de su importe en los asuntos relacionados con los acuerdos entre empresas" Miguel Ángel Peña Castellot
Nº 1/2002	"Leniency: la política de exoneración del pago de multas en derecho de la competencia" Santiago Illundaín Fontoya
Nº 3/2002	"Dominancia vs. disminución sustancial de la competencia ¿cuál es el criterio más apropiado?: aspectos jurídicos" Mercedes García Pérez
Nº 4/2002	"Test de dominancia vs. test de reducción de la competencia: aspectos económicos" Juan Briones Alonso
Nº 5/2002	"Telecomunicaciones en España: situación actual y perspectivas" Bernardo Pérez de León Ponce
Nº 6/2002	"El nuevo marco regulatorio europeo de las telecomunicaciones" Jerónimo González González y Beatriz Sanz Fernández-Vega
Nº 1/2003	"Some Simple Graphical Interpretations of the Herfindahl-Hirshman Index and their Implications" Richard Watt y Javier De Quinto
Nº 2/2003	"La Acción de Oro o las privatizaciones en un Mercado Único" Pablo Siegrist Ridruejo, Jesús Lavalle Merchán y Emilia Gargallo González
Nº 3/2003	"El control comunitario de concentraciones de empresas y la invocación de intereses nacionales. Crítica del artículo 21.3 del Reglamento 4064/89" Pablo Berenguer O´Shea y Vanessa Pérez Lamas
Nº 1/2004	"Los puntos de conexión en la Ley 1/2002 de 21 de febrero de coordinación de las competencias del Estado y las Comunidades Autónomas en materia de defensa de la competencia" Lucana Estévez Mendoza
Nº 2/2004	"Los impuestos autonómicos sobre los grandes establecimientos comerciales como ayuda de Estado ilícita ex art. 87 TCE" Francisco Marcos
Nº 1/2005	"Servicios de Interés General y Artículo 86 del Tratado CE: Una Visión Evolutiva" Jerónimo Maillo González-Orús

Nº 2/2005 "La evaluación de los registros de morosos por el Tribunal de Defensa de la Competencia" Alfonso Rincón García Loygorri Nº 3/2005 "El código de conducta en materia de fiscalidad de las empresas y su relación con el régimen comunitario de ayudas de Estado" Alfonso Lamadrid de Pablo Nº 18/2006 "Régimen sancionador y clemencia: comentarios al título quinto del anteproyecto de la ley de defensa de la competencia" Miguel Ángel Peña Castellot Nº 19/2006 "Un nuevo marco institucional en la defensa de la competencia en España" Carlos Padrós Reig "Las ayudas públicas y la actividad normativa de los poderes públicos en el anteproyecto de ley Nº 20/2006 de defensa de la competencia de 2006" Juan Arpio Santacruz Nº 21/2006 "La intervención del Gobierno en el control de concentraciones económicas" Albert Sánchez Graells Nº 22/2006 "La descentralización administrativa de la aplicación del Derecho de la competencia en Espa-José Antonio Rodríguez Miguez Nº 23/2007 "Aplicación por los jueces nacionales de la legislación en materia de competencia en el Proyecto de Lev" Juan Manuel Fernández López Nº 24/2007 "El tratamiento de las restricciones públicas a la competencia" Francisco Marcos Fernández Nº 25/2008 "Merger Control in the Pharmaceutical Sector and the Innovation Market Assessment. European Analysis in Practice and differences with the American Approach" Teresa Lorca Morales "Separación de actividades en el sector eléctrico" Nº 26/2008 Joaquín Ma Nebreda Pérez Nº 27/2008 "Arbitraje y defensa de la competencia" Antonio Creus Carreras y Josep Maria Juliá Insenser Nº 28/2008 "El procedimiento de control de concentraciones y la supervición por organismos reguladores de las Ofertas Públicas de Adquisición" Francisco Marcos Fernández Nº 29/2009 "Intervención pública en momentos de crisis: el derecho de ayudas de Estado aplicado a la intervención pública directa en las empresas" Pedro Callol y Jorge Manzarbeitia Nº 30/2010 "Understanding China's Competition Law & Policy: Merger Control as a Case Study" Ieronimo Maillo "Autoridades autonómicas de defensa de la competencia en vías de extinción" Nº 31/2012 Francisco Marcos Nº 32/2013 "¿Qué es un cártel para la CNC?"

Alfonso Rincón García-Loygorri

Nº 33/2013	"Tipología de cárteles duros. Un estudio de los casos resueltos por la CNC" Justo Corti Varela
Nº 34/2013	"Autoridades responsables de la lucha contra los cárteles en España y la Unión Europea" José Antonio Rodríguez Miguez
Nº 35/2013	"Una revisión de la literatura económica sobre el funcionamiento interno de los cárteles y sus efectos económicos" María Jesús Arroyo Fernández y Begoña Blasco Torrejón
Nº 36/2013	"Poderes de Investigación de la Comisión Nacional de la Competencia" Alberto Escudero
Nº 37/2013	"Screening de la autoridad de competencia: Mejores prácticas internacionales" María Jesús Arroyo Fernández y Begoña Blasco Torrejón
Nº 38/2013	"Objetividad, predictibilidad y determinación normativa. Los poderes normativos <i>ad extra</i> de las autoridades de defensa de la competencia en el control de los cárteles" Carlos Padrós Reig
Nº 39/2013	"La revisión jurisdiccional de los expedientes sancionadores de cárteles" Fernando Díez Estella
Nº 40/2013	"Programas de recompensas para luchar contra los cárteles en Europa: una comparativa con terceros países" Jerónimo Maíllo González-Orús
Nº 41/2014	"La Criminalización de los Cárteles en la Unión Europea" Amparo Lozano Maneiro
Nº 42/2014	"Posibilidad de sancionar penalmente los cárteles en España, tanto en el presente como en el futuro" Álvaro Mendo Estrella
Nº 43/2014	"La criminalización de los hardcore cartels: reflexiones a partir de la experiencia de EE. UU. y Reino Unido" María Gutiérrez Rodríguez
Nº 44/2014	"La escasez de acciones de daños y perjuicios derivadas de ilícitos antitrust en España, ¿Por qué?" Fernando Díez Estella
Nº 45/2014	"Cuantificación de daños de los cárteles duros. Una visión económica" Rodolfo Ramos Melero
Nº 46/2014	"El procedimiento sancionador en materia de cárteles" Alfonso Lamadrid de Pablo y José Luis Buendía Sierra
Nº 47/2014	"Japanese Cartel Control in Transition" Mel Marquis and Tadashi Shiraishi
Nº 48/2015	"Una evaluación económica de la revisión judicial de las sanciones impuestas por la CNMC por infracciones anticompetitivas" Javier García-Verdugo
Nº 49/2015	"The role of tax incentives on the energy sector under the Climate Change's challenges Pasquale Pistone" Iñaki Bilbao

Nº 50/2015	"Energy taxation and key legal concepts in the EU State aid context: looking for a common un- derstanding" Marta Villar Ezcurra and Pernille Wegener Jessen
Nº 51/2015	"Energy taxation and key legal concepts in the EU State aid context: looking for a common understanding Energy Tax Incentives and the GBER regime" Joachim English
Nº 52/2016	"The Role of the Polluter Pays Principle and others Key Legal Principles in Energy Taxes, on an State aid Context" José A. Rozas
Nº 53/2016	"EU Energy Taxation System & State Aid Control Critical Analysis from Competitiveness and Environmental Protection Objectives" Jerónimo Maillo, Edoardo Traversa, Justo Corti and Alice Pirlot
Nº 54/2016	"Energy Taxation and State Aids: Analysis of Comparative Law" Marta Villar Ezcurra and Janet Milne
Nº 55/2016	"Case-Law on the Control of Energy Taxes and Tax Reliefs under European Union Law" Álvaro del Blanco, Lorenzo del Federico, Cristina García Herrera, Concetta Ricci, Caterina Verrigni and Silvia Giorgi
Nº 56/2017	"El modelo de negocio de Uber y el sector del transporte urbano de viajeros: implicaciones en materia de competencia" Ana Goizueta Zubimendi
Nº 57/2017	"EU Cartel Settlement procedure: an assessment of its results 10 years later" Jerónimo Maillo
Nº 58/2019	"Quo Vadis Global Governance? Assessing China and EU Relations in the New Global Economic Order" Julia Kreienkamp and Dr Tom Pegram
Nº 59/2019	"From Source-oriented to Residence-oriented: China's International Tax Law Reshaped by BRI?" Jie Wang
Nº 60/2020	"The EU-China trade partnership from a European tax perspective" Elena Masseglia Miszczyszyn, Marie Lamensch, Edoardo Traversa, Marta Villar Ezcurra
Nº 61/2020	"A Study on China's Measures for the Decoupling of the Economic Growth and the Carbon Emission" Rao Lei and Gao Min
Nº 62/2020	"The global climate governance: a comparative study between the EU and China" Cao Hui
Nº 63/2020	"The evolvement of China-EU cooperation on climate change and its new opportunities under the European Green Deal" Zhang Min and Gong Jialuo

Resumen: El propósito de esta disertación es explicar el nuevo Reglamento (UE) 2022/2560 sobre subvenciones extranjeras que distorsionan el mercado interno, explorando las razones de su creación, los aspectos que lo componen y sus limitaciones. Esta legislación despliega una nueva política, ya que por primera vez se da un paso más allá del control ejercido sobre los actores europeos en el campo de los subsidios. El interés se refleja en su impacto relevante en las nuevas relaciones comerciales entre la UE y terceros países debido al escrutinio del comportamiento ilegal de los actores no pertenecientes a la UE. La mayor parte de la disertación discute cómo se evaluarán los subsidios extranjeros a nivel de la UE a partir de ahora y cómo esto puede prevenir o contrarrestar las distorsiones causadas. Se explicarán las razones detrás de la creación de este nuevo Reglamento, sus pros y contras, sus partes constituyentes, la intersección de las nuevas herramientas con las políticas existentes, las dificultades de implementación y los problemas que deberían ser explorados y aclarados en mayor medida, así como las consecuencias de esta importante novedad.

Abstract: The purpose of this dissertation is to explain the new Regulation (EU) 2022/2560 on foreign subsidies distorting the internal market, exploring the reasons for its creation, its components, and limitations. This legislation introduces a new policy, extending beyond control over European actors in subsidies. Its significance lies in its substantial impact on the EU's new trade relations with third countries, scrutinizing the illegal behaviour of non-EU actors. The dissertation predominantly discusses how foreign subsidies will be assessed at the EU level henceforth and how this can prevent or counteract distortions. It will delve into the reasons behind the creation of this new Regulation, its advantages and disadvantages, its constituent parts, the intersection of new tools with existing policies, implementation challenges, and issues requiring further exploration and clarification, along with the consequences of this noteworthy development.

Palabras clave: Reglamento sobre subvenciones extranjeras, RSE, Comisión Europea, países terceros, contribuciones financieras, umbral, igualdad de condiciones.

Keywords: Foreign Subsidies Regulation, FSR, European Commission, third countries, financial contribution, threshold, level playing field.

Partners of the Jean Monnet Network







Fudan University



University College London



Université Catholique de Louvain

Real Instituto Universitario de Estudios Europeos Universidad CEU San Pablo Avda. del Valle 21, 28003 Madrid Teléfono: 91 514 04 22 | Fax: 91 514 04 28 idee@ceu.es, www.idee.ceu.es

